City & Guilds Level 3 Award, Certificate and Diploma in Work-based Agriculture (0066-81-82-83)

December 2022 Version 2.7





Qualification at a glance

Subject area	Agriculture
City & Guilds number	0066-81, 82, 83
Age group approved	16-18, 18+, 19+
Entry requirements	n/a
Assessment	By portfolio
Fast track	Available
Support materials	Candidate logbook
Registration and certification	Consult the Walled Garden/Online Catalogue for last dates

Title and level	GLH	TQT	City & Guilds number	Accreditation number
Level 3 Award in Work-based Agriculture	65	100	0066-81	500/6942/X
Level 3 Certificate in Work-based Agriculture	193- 211	310	0066-82	500/6942/1
Level 3 Diploma in Work-based Agriculture	349	570	0066-83	500/6224/4

Version and date	Change detail	Section
1.1 March 2014	Minor amendments to units	Units
2.0 April 2014	Corrected UANs in units 304, 311, 349, 351 and 371, added missing learning outcomes in unit 348, corrected credit values in 371 and 374, corrected title of 373	Units
2.1 September 2014	Assessment type for unit 704 and unit 604 amended in the structure.	Structure
2.2 April 2015	Unit 379 amended LO 3	Units
2.3 August 2015	Unit 252 amended	Units
2.4 July 2018	Removed QCF	Throughout
2.5 March 2020	TQT added	Qualification at a glance
2.6 February 2022	GLH and TQT clarified and highlighted	Qualification at a glance
V2.7 Dec. 2022	GLH for Level 3 Diploma in Workbased Agriculture corrected.	Qualification at a glance
	Units 376-379 titles corrected	Introduction Structure



Contents

1	Introduction	6
	Structure	7
2	Centre requirements	12
	Approval	12
	Resource requirements	12
	Candidate entry requirements	13
3	Delivering the qualification	14
	Initial assessment and induction	14
	Support materials	14
	Recording documents	14
4	Assessment	15
5	Units	18
Unit 202	Maintain and develop personal performance	19
Unit 203	Establish and maintain effective working	
	relationships with others	22
Unit 219	Prepare outdoor sites for the introduction of livestock	24
Unit 220	Monitor and maintain livestock on outdoor sites	26
Unit 235	Transport physical resources within the work area	129
Unit 238	Prepare and maintain structures and surfaces	31
Unit 242	Prepare for the transportation of animals	34
Unit 243	Maintain the health and welfare of animals during transportation	37
Unit 251	Prepare to undertake and report on a field survey	41
Unit 252	Manage your own resources	43
Unit 301	Promote, monitor and maintain health, safety and security of the workplace	46
Unit 302	Communicate information within the workplace	49
Unit 303	Maintain and store records within the workplace	52
Unit 304	Prepare, monitor and cultivate sites for planting crops	54
Unit 305	Identify, monitor and maintain the healthy growth crops	of 58
Unit 306	Identify, monitor and control unwanted vegetation	n 62
Unit 307	Prepare for planting and plant crops	65
Unit 308	Monitor and maintain harvesting operations	69
Unit 309	Prepare harvested crops for sale or storage	73
Unit 310	Prepare for storage and monitor the condition of stored crops	76

Unit 311	Manage the production of special novel crops	80
Unit 314	Establish, monitor and maintain appropriate conditions for livestock	84
Unit 315	Deliver basic treatments to livestock	88
Unit 316	Deliver routine husbandry procedures	92
Unit 317	Establish, monitor and maintain site hygiene and biosecurity	95
Unit 318	Maintain, monitor and evaluate the provision of f and water to livestock	eed 98
Unit 319	Establish, implement and evaluate a herd breedir plan	ng 102
Unit 320	Monitor and manage animals during gestation	105
Unit 321	Monitor and care for animals during and after bir	th 108
Unit 322	Plan, introduce and evaluate livestock accommodation	113
Unit 323	Determine the suitability of livestock for transfer, and prepare and monitor them ready for transfer	
Unit 324	Collect, prepare and store semen	122
Unit 325	Prepare to shear livestock	125
Unit 326	Carry out and complete the shearing of livestock	128
Unit 327	Prepare, monitor and maintain the milking of livestock	133
Unit 328	Prepare, monitor and maintain a mechanically controlled livestock production environment	138
Unit 329	Develop and implement plans for the disposal of waste	142
Unit 330	Monitor the preparation of birds for insemination and provide conditions for fertilisation	า 145
Unit 331	Monitor and maintain the brooding of young bird	ls 149
Unit 332	Monitor and maintain the growth of young birds	152
Unit 333	Monitor and maintain the receipt of eggs for hatching	155
Unit 334	Monitor and maintain the preparation, loading ar incubation of eggs	nd 159
Unit 335	Establish and monitor the hatching and despatch of poultry	ing 163
Unit 336	Establish, monitor and maintain egg production	167
Unit 337	Monitor and maintain the collection, grading and preparation of eggs	172
Unit 338	Monitor and maintain soil nutrition for grassland and forage crops	177
Unit 339	Manage grassland and forage crops to support livestock grazing	180
Unit 340	Promote the health and well-being of livestock	182
Unit 344	Plan and maintain supplies of physical resources within the work area	185

Unit 345	Prepare and operate a power vehicle (excluding tractors)	187
Unit 347	Prepare and construct new structures and surface	ces
	·	191
Unit 348	Prepare and maintain equipment and machines	194
Unit 349	Select and prepare animals for breeding	198
Unit 350	Manage the care of young animals	201
Unit 351	Establish animals in a new environment	203
Unit 354	Safe use and application of pesticides	205
Unit 355	Identify the need for and plan habitat management work	ent 209
Unit 356	Co-ordinate and oversee habitat management w	ork
		213
Unit 357	Monitor and evaluate the effectiveness of habita	
	management work	217
Unit 358	Plan the preparation and use of tractors and attachments	219
Unit 359	Promote responsible public use of the environm	
		224
Unit 371	Organise the delivery of reliable customer service	
		226
Unit 372	Improve customer relationship	229
Unit 373	Monitor and solve customer service problems	231
Unit 374	Boar semen collection and processing	233
Unit 375	Pig feed storage, milling and mixing	235
Unit 376	Lead the work of teams and individuals to achie their objectives	ve 237
Unit 377	Improve customer service	239
Unit 378	Monitor and solve customer service problems	241
Unit 379	Implement a marketing plan	243
Unit 401	Manage budgets	245
Appendix 1	Relationships to other qualifications	247
Appendix 2	Sources of general information	248
_		

1 Introduction



This document tells you what you need to do to deliver the qualifications:

Area	Description
Who are the qualifications for?	They are for learners who work or want to work in the Agriculture sector
What do the qualifications cover?	They allow learners to learn, develop and practise the skills required for employment and/or career progression in the Agriculture sector.
Are the qualifications part of a framework or initiative?	The Diploma serves as the competence qualification within the Advanced Apprenticeship Framework for Agriculture.
What opportunities for progression are	They allow learners to progress into employment or to the following City & Guilds qualifications:
there?	Level 3 Agriculture (0073-03)
	 Level 4 Work-based Agricultural Management (0097).

Structure

0066-81 Level 3 Award in Work-based Agriculture

Minimum of **10** credits from a minimum of 2 units from 304-311, 314-328, 330-340, 344, 348-351, 374-375

0066-82 Level 3 Certificate in Work-based Agriculture

Level 3 Certificate in Work-based Agriculture (Crop Production)

301 plus a minimum of 25 credits from 302-311, 317, 340, 344-345, 347-348, 355-358, 371-373 plus certification module 951

Level 3 Certificate in Work-based Agriculture (Mixed Farming)

301 plus a minimum of 25 credits from 302-311, 314-340, 344-345, 347-351, 355-358, 371-373 plus certification module 952

Level 3 Certificate in Work-based Agriculture (Livestock Production)

301 plus a minimum of 25 credits from 302-303, 308-310, 314-340, 344-345, 347-351, 355-358, 371-375 plus certification module 953.

Level 3 Certificate in Work-based Agriculture (Poultry Production)

301 plus a minimum of 25 credits from 302-303, 314-318, 322-324, 328-337, 340, 344-345, 347-348, 351, 358, 371-373 plus certification module 954.

0066-83 Level 3 Diploma in Work-based Agriculture

Please note that learners must achieve a total minimum of **31 credits** from units at level 3 or above.

Level 3 Diploma in Work-based Agriculture (Crop Production)

301 -305, 358 plus a minimum of 25 credits from 235, 251-252, 306-311, 317, 340, 344-345, 347-348, 354-357, 359, 371-373, 376-379, 401 plus certification module 961. Learners completing the Advanced Apprenticeship should complete the additional modules 704 and 604.

Level 3 Diploma in work-based Agriculture (Mixed Farming)

301-303, 305, 314, 358 plus a minimum of 26 credits from 219-220, 235, 238, 242-243, 251-252, 304, 306-311, 315-340, 344-345, 347-351, 354-357, 359, 371-373, 376-379, 401 plus certification module 962. Learners completing the Advanced Apprenticeship must achieve unit 317 as one of the optional units and the additional modules 705 and 605

Level 3 Diploma in work-based Agriculture (Livestock Production)

301-303, 314-316, 318 plus a minimum of 29 credits from 219-220, 235, 238, 242-243, 251-252, 308-310, 317, 319-340, 344-345, 347-351, 355-359, 371-379, 401 plus certification module 963. Learners completing the Advanced Apprenticeship must achieve unit 317 as one of the optional units and the additional modules 706 and 606

Level 3 Diploma in work-based Agriculture (Poultry Production)

301-303 plus a minimum of 47 credits from 202-203, 219-220, 235, 238, 242-243, 251-252, 314-318, 322-324, 328-337, 340, 344-345, 347-348, 351, 358-359, 371-373, 376-379, 401 plus certification module 964. Learners must complete 317 or 318. Learners completing the Advanced Apprenticeship should achieve the additional modules 707 and 607

Unit accreditation number	City & Guilds unit no.	Unit title	Credit value
F/502/1689	Unit 202	Maintain and develop personal performance	2
T/502/1690	Unit 203	Establish and maintain effective working relationship with others	2
D/502/1747	Unit 219	Prepare outdoor sites for the introduction of livestock	3
D/502/1750	Unit 220	Monitor and maintain livestock on outdoor sites	3
D/502/1456	Unit 238	Prepare and maintain structures and surfaces	4
J/502/140/4	Unit 235	Transport physical resources within the work area	2
T/502/1494	Unit 242	Prepare for the transport of animals	4
K/502/1542	Unit 243	Maintain the health and welfare of animals during transportation	4
T/502/3276	Unit 251	Prepare to undertake a field study	2
F/501/2989	Unit 252	Manage your own resources	7
D/502/1523	Unit 301	Promote, monitor and maintain health, safety and security	6
Y/502/1195	Unit 302	Communicate information within the workplace	2
D/502/1196	Unit 303	Maintain and store records within the workplace	2
F/502/0283	Unit 304	Prepare, monitor and cultivate sites for planting crops	6
L/502/0271	Unit 305	Identify, monitor and maintain the healthy growth of crops	10
J/502/0270	Unit 306	Identify, monitor and control unwanted vegetation	6
A/502/0279	Unit 307	Prepare for planting and plant crops	4
H/502/0275	Unit 308	Monitor and maintain harvesting operations	4
K/502/0276	Unit 309	Prepare harvested crops for sale or storage	3
T/502/0281	Unit 310	Prepare for storage and monitor the condition of stored crops	3
D/502/0274	Unit 311	Manage the production of special novel crops	4

Unit accreditation number	City & Guilds unit no.	Unit title	Credit value
A/502/1786	Unit 314	Establish, monitor and maintain appropriate conditions for livestock	5
L/502/1758	Unit 315	Deliver basic treatments to livestock	4
R/502/1759	Unit 316	Deliver routine husbandry procedures	4
M/502/3714	Unit 317	Establish, monitor and maintain site hygiene and bio-security	4
H/502/1829	Unit 318	Maintain, monitor and evaluate the provision of feed and water to livestock	5
M/502/1784	Unit 319	Establish, implement and evaluate a herd breeding plan	2
J/502/1788	Unit 320	Monitor and manage animals during gestation	2
M/502/1932	Unit 321	Monitor and care for animals during and after birth	3
K/502/1816	Unit 322	Plan, introduce and evaluate livestock accommodation	4
H/502/1782	Unit 323	Determine the suitability of livestock for transfer, and prepare and monitor them ready for transfer	4
M/502/1929	Unit 324	Collect, prepare and store semen	5
R/502/1843	Unit 325	Prepare to shear livestock	2
D/502/1800	Unit 326	Carry out and complete the shearing of livestock	6
J/502/1841	Unit 327	Prepare, monitor and maintain the milking of livestock	10
F/502/1840	Unit 328	Prepare, monitor and maintain a mechanically-controlled livestock production environment	6
K/502/1783	Unit 329	Develop and implement plans for the disposal of waste	6
L/502/1842	Unit 330	Monitor the preparation of birds for insemination and provide conditions for fertilisation	5
D/502/1943	Unit 331	Monitor and maintain the brooding of young birds	6
F/502/1935	Unit 332	Monitor and maintain the growth of young birds	6
L/502/1954	Unit 333	Monitor and maintain the receipt of eggs for hatching	5

Unit accreditation number	City & Guilds unit no.	Unit title	Credit value
R/502/1969	Unit 334	Monitor and maintain the preparation, loading and incubation of eggs	6
J/502/1953	Unit 335	Establish and monitor the hatching and despatching of poultry	6
A/502/1951	Unit 336	Establish, monitor and maintain egg production	6
M/502/1946	Unit 337	Monitor and maintain the collection grading and preparation of eggs	7
F/502/1787	Unit 338	Monitor and maintain soil nutrition for grassland and forage crops	4
M/502/1834	Unit 339	Manage grassland and forage crops to support livestock grazing	4
T/502/1785	Unit 340	Promote the health and well being of livestock	5
J/502/1449	Unit 344	Plan and maintain supplies of physical resources within the work area	3
H/501/0460	Unit 345	Prepare and operate a power vehicle (excluding tractors)	4
J/502/1452	Unit 347	Prepare and construct new structures and surfaces	5
K/501/0492	Unit 348	Prepare and maintain equipment and machines	3
J/502/1659	Unit 349	Select and prepare animals for breeding	4
F/502/1661	Unit 350	Manage the care of young animals	3
Y/502/1469	Unit 351	Establish animals in a new environment	3
T/600/1286	Unit 354	Safe use and application of pesticides	3
T/502/1530	Unit 355	Identify the need for and plan habitat management work	4
A/502/1531	Unit 356	Co-ordinate and oversee habitat management work	4
F/502/1532	Unit 357	Monitor and evaluate the effectiveness of habitat management work	4
F/502/1515	Unit 358	Plan the preparation and use of tractors and attachments	6
H/502/3161	Unit 359	Promote responsible public use of the environment	4
Y/601/1230	Unit 371	Organise the delivery of reliable customer service	6

Unit accreditation number	City & Guilds unit no.	Unit title	Credit value
H/601/1232	Unit 372	Improve customer relationship	7
J/601/1515	Unit 373	Monitor and solve customer service problems	6
L/501/0744	Unit 374	Boar semen collection and processing	5
A/501/0772	Unit 375	Pig feed storage, milling and mixing	4
K/505/4993	Unit 376	Lead the work teams and individuals to achieve their objectives	4
D/505/5011	Unit 377	Improve customer service	7
H/505/5012	Unit 378	Monitor and solve customers problems	6
R/505/5006	Unit 379	Implement a marketing plan	4
D/5055/5008	Unit 401	Manage budgets	5



2 Centre requirements

Approval

If your Centre is approved to offer the qualification Level 3 Work-based Agriculture (0066-32 to 35) you can apply for the new Level 3 Work-based Agriculture (0066-81 to 83) approval using the **fast track approval form**, available from the City & Guilds website.

Centres should use the fast track form if:

- there have been no changes to the way the qualifications are delivered, and
- they meet all of the approval criteria in the fast track form guidance notes.

Fast track approval is available for 12 months from the launch of the qualification. After 12 months, the Centre will have to go through the standard Qualification Approval Process. The centre is responsible for checking that fast track approval is still current at the time of application.

To offer these qualifications, new centres will need to gain both centre and qualification approval. Please refer to the *Centre Manual - Supporting Customer Excellence* for further information.

Centre staff should familiarise themselves with the structure, content and assessment requirements of the qualifications before designing a course programme.

Resource requirements

Physical resources and site agreements

The equipment, systems and machinery must meet industrial standards and be capable of being used under normal working conditions.

Centre staffing

Staff delivering these qualifications must be able to demonstrate that they meet the following occupational expertise requirements. They should:

- be occupationally competent or technically knowledgeable in the areas for which they are delivering training and/or have experience of providing training. This knowledge must be to the same level as the training being delivered
- have recent relevant experience in the specific area they will be assessing
- have credible experience of providing training.

Centre staff may undertake more than one role, eg tutor and assessor or internal verifier, but cannot internally verify their own assessments.

Assessors and internal verifiers

The centre must provide Assessor personnel who must be occupationally competent in the industry either qualified to at least level 3 and/or have current experience of working in the industry at this level.

The centre must provide Internal Quality Assurance personnel who must be occupationally competent in the industry either qualified to at least level 3 and/or have current experience of working in the industry at this level.

Assessors/Internal Quality Assurance personnel may hold relevant qualifications such as D32/33/34 or A1/V1 or TAOA however they are not a mandatory requirement for this qualification. They should have had formal training in assessment/IQA, which may be the qualifications above, or other training that allows the assessor to demonstrate competence in the practice of assessment/IQA. This training may be carried out in-house or with an external agency.

TAQA qualifications are considered very appropriate as Continuing Professional Development (CPD) or as best practice standards for new centre staff to work towards.

Continuing professional development (CPD)

Centres must support their staff to ensure that they have current knowledge of the occupational area, that delivery, mentoring, training, assessment and verification is in line with best practice, and that it takes account of any national or legislative developments.

Candidate entry requirements

City & Guilds does not set entry requirements for these qualifications. However, centres must ensure that candidates have the potential and opportunity to gain the qualifications successfully.

Age restrictions

City & Guilds cannot accept any registrations for candidates under 16 as the qualifications are not approved for under 16s.



3 Delivering the qualification

Initial assessment and induction

An initial assessment of each learner should be made before the start of their programme to identify:

- if the learner has any specific training needs,
- support and guidance they may need when working towards their qualification.
- any units they have already completed, or credit they have accumulated which is relevant to the qualification.
- the appropriate type and level of qualification.

We recommend that centres provide an induction programme so the learner fully understands the requirements of the qualification, their responsibilities as a learner, and the responsibilities of the centre. This information can be recorded on a learning contract.

Support materials

The following resources are available for these qualifications:

Description	How to access
Candidate logbook	Website

Recording documents

Candidates and centres may decide to use a paper-based or electronic method of recording evidence.

City & Guilds endorses several ePortfolio systems, including our own, **Learning Assistant**, an easy-to-use and secure online tool to support and evidence learners' progress towards achieving qualifications. Further details are available at: **www.cityandguilds.com/eportfolios**.

City & Guilds has developed a candidate logbook specifically for these qualifications. It is available from the City & Guilds website.

Although new centres are expected to use this logbook, centres may devise or customise alternative forms, which must be approved for use by the qualification consultant, before they are used by candidates and assessors at the centre.



Assessment

Candidates must:

have a completed portfolio of evidence for each unit

Test specifications

Assessment for candidates completing the Level 3 Diploma in Work-based Agriculture as part of the Advanced Apprenticeship framework

Candidates who are completing the Level 3 Diploma in Work-based Agriculture as part of the Advanced Apprenticeship framework are required to undertake an independent assessment in the form of a short answer written test and an assignment. This covers the underpinning knowledge elements of the units included within the test and assignment. The test is specific to the qualification route chosen and may be taken three times a year. Exam dates are available on the Walled Garden. These tests are dated entry exams. Test specifications for the different routes are available below.

Centres will be required to provide Lantra SSC with evidence that the short answer written test and assignment has been achieved before certification takes place.

0066-83

704 Level 3 Agriculture (Crop Production) Independent Assessment Test – Short answer written exam (Q and A pack)

Duration: 2 hours Pass mark: 42 (50%)

Unit Number	Unit Title	No. of Questions
302	Promote, monitor, and maintain health and safety and security	15
303	Maintain and store records within the workplace	6
	Total	21

604 Level 3 Agriculture (Crop Production) Independent Assessment Test - Assignment

Pass mark: 50%

Unit Number	Unit Title
305	Identify, monitor and maintain the healthy growth of crops

705 Level 3 Agriculture (Mixed Farming) Independent Assessment Test – Short answer written exam (Q and A pack)

Duration: 2 hours Pass mark: 42 (50%)

Unit Number	Unit Title	No. of questions
302	Promote, monitor, and maintain health and safety and security	15
303	Maintain and store records within the workplace	6
	Total	21

605 Level 3 Agriculture (Mixed Farming) Independent Assessment Test – Assignment

Candidates must complete either assignment 305 or 314

Pass mark: 50%

Unit Number	Unit Title
305	Identify, monitor and maintain the healthy growth of crops
314	Establish, monitor and maintain appropriate conditions for livestock

706 Level 3 Agriculture (Livestock Production) Independent Assessment Test – Short answer written exam (Q and A pack)

Duration: 2 hours Pass mark: 42 (50%)

Unit Number	Unit Title	No. of questions
302	Promote, monitor, and maintain health and safety and security	15
303	Maintain and store records within the workplace	6
	Total	21

606 Level 3 Agriculture (Livestock Production) Independent **Assessment Test - Assignment**

Pass mark: 50%

Unit Number	Unit Title
314	Establish, monitor and maintain appropriate conditions for livestock

0066-34

707 Level 3 Agriculture (Poultry Production) Independent Assessment Test – Short answer written exam (Q and A pack)

Duration: 2 hours Pass mark: 42 (50%)

Unit Number	Unit Title	No. of questions
302	Promote, monitor, and maintain health and safety and security	15
303	Maintain and store records within the workplace	6
	Total	21

607 Level 3 Agriculture (Poultry Production) Independent **Assessment Test - Assignment**

Pass mark: 50%

Unit Number	Unit Title
317	Establish, monitor and maintain site hygiene and biosecurity

Recognition of prior learning (RPL)

Recognition of prior learning means using a person's previous experience or qualifications which have already been achieved to contribute to a new qualification.

RPL is not allowed for this qualification.

5 Units



Availability of units

The following units can also be obtained from The Register of Regulated Qualifications: http://register.ofqual.gov.uk/Unit

Structure of units

These units each have the following:

- City & Guilds reference number
- unit accreditation number (UAN)
- title
- level
- credit value
- guided learning hours
- unit aim
- relationship to NOS, other qualifications and frameworks
- endorsement by a sector or other appropriate body
- information on assessment
- learning outcomes which are comprised of a number of assessment criteria
- evidence requirements

Maintain and develop **Unit 202** personal performance

UAN:	F/502/1689
Level:	2
Credit value:	2
GLH:	15
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU5.1
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge and skills to be able to agree and develop their own personal performance with an appropriate person. The learner will maintain and develop personal performance with regard to: working to targets and completing specific tasks quality of work

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. maintain personal performance

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 1.1 identify current competence and areas for development using relevant techniques and processes
- 1.2 carry out work in accordance with responsibilities and organisational requirements.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. develop personal performance

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 agree personal performance and targets with an appropriate
- 2.2 review performance and progress regularly and use the outcome to plan future development activities
- 2.3 seek advice from an appropriate person if clarification is required concerning specific tasks

2.4 seek constructive feedback and advice from others and use it to help maintain and improve performance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. know how to develop personal performance

Assessment criteria

- 3.1 state own limits of responsibility in relation to specific tasks and activities
- 3.2 state who to obtain advice from in relation to specific tasks and activities
- 3.3 list the correct procedures for obtaining advice
- 3.4 state the risks involved in not obtaining advice where specific tasks and activities are unclear
- 3.5 describe how to determine and agree development needs and personal targets
- 3.6 state why personal performance should be reviewed.

Maintain and develop **Unit 202** personal performance

Supporting information

Evidence requirements

Witness testimony may be helpful for this criteria

Unit 203 Establish and maintain effective working relationships with others

UAN:	T/502/1690
Level:	2
Credit value:	2
GLH:	15
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU5.2
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge and skills required to work effectively with others under minimal direction through clear communication and co-operation The learner will establish and maintain effective working relationships with the colleagues, supervisors and managers, persons external to the team, department or organisation.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. maintain working relationships with others

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 identify opportunities to improve working practices with the appropriate person
- 1.2 carry out activities requiring co-operation with others in accordance with required procedures
- 1.3 communicate with others in a way which promotes effective working relationships
- 1.4 keep others informed about work plans or activities which affect them
- 1.5 seek assistance from others without causing undue disruption to normal work activities
- 1.6 respond in a timely and positive way when others ask for help or information.

The learner will:

2. understand why good working practices are important

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 state why good working relationships are important
- 2.2 suggest ways in which good working relationships can be maintained
- 2.3 state the methods of dealing with disagreements within the workplace
- 2.4 describe own level of responsibility in relation to dealing with disagreements
- 2.5 state why effective communication is important.

Unit 219 Prepare outdoor sites for the introduction of livestock

UAN:	D/502/1747
Level:	2
Credit value:	3
GLH:	23
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP12.1
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge and skills required to prepare an outdoor site for the introduction of livestock. The learner will need to check that boundaries are suitable and intact and that there is an adequate supply of water.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to prepare outdoor sites for the introduction of livestock

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 ensure the condition of feed meets the livestock requirements to take account of the following:
 - a. quality
 - b. quantity
- 1.2 assess and confirm the boundaries are safe and secure, taking account of:
 - a. hedges
 - b. constructed structures
 - c. landforms
- 1.3 assess and confirm the outdoor site, and any necessary shelter for the livestock, is suitable
- 1.4 take the appropriate action if there are problems with the boundaries, the outdoor site and any necessary shelter
- 1.5 make sure an adequate supply of clean water is available
- 1.6 recognise and remove or minimise potential hazards to the livestock.

The learner will:

2. be able to work safely and minimise environmental damage

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

2.1 work in a way which maintains health and safety and is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. know how to prepare outdoor sites for the introduction of livestock

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 estimate correctly the quality and quantity of feed which must be available
- 3.2 describe the methods for checking the quality of feed
- 3.3 describe the requirements which livestock have for feed and water on outdoor sites
- 3.4 describe how to assess the safety and security of boundaries for particular livestock
- 3.5 compare the suitability of different boundaries for livestock and the impact of livestock on boundaries and how this can be minimised
- 3.6 describe the features of the outdoor site and its suitability to the livestock covering:
 - a. climate
 - b. time of year
 - c. age of the livestock
 - d. number of animals
 - e. previous use of the land
 - f. systems for feeding
- 3.7 describe the types of problems which may occur and the appropriate action to be taken to resolve these
- 3.8 describe the methods of maintaining clean water supply
- 3.9 describe possible causes of water contamination and outline actions to be taken should this occur
- 3.10 describe possible hazards to livestock and how they should be removed
- 3.11 state the importance of preventing infections and the ways infection can be prevented.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. know relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 outline the current health and safety legislation, animal welfare, codes of practice and any additional requirements.

Unit 220 Monitor and maintain livestock on outdoor sites

UAN:	D/502/1750
Level:	2
Credit value:	3
GLH:	23
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP12.2
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge and skills required to transfer to site and monitor and maintain the livestock including recognising any changes in the condition of the livestock.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to monitor and maintain livestock on outdoor sites

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 safely transfer livestock to the area causing the minimum of stress
- 1.2 assess the condition of the livestock to identify their health and well-being, taking into account:
 - a. behaviour
 - b. physical condition
- 1.3 assess the area and its boundaries to confirm their continuing suitability, safety and security, taking into account:
 - a. hedges
 - b. constructed structures
 - c. landforms
 - d. temporary fencing
- 1.4 adjust the quality and quantity of feed and water in accordance with livestock requirements
- 1.5 take the appropriate action to resolve any problems which are identified
- 1.6 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

The learner will:

2. be able to work safely and minimise environmental damage

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

2.1 work in a way which maintains health and safety and is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. know how to monitor and maintain livestock on outdoor sites.

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 describe the livestock which are to be introduced to the site and safe methods of transfer
- 3.2 describe ways in which the stress of the livestock can be minimised
- 3.3 describe possible hazards which might occur in transferring livestock
- 3.4 state the safe and correct methods of releasing livestock within the grazing area
- 3.5 describe correct methods for monitoring the behavioural and physical condition of the livestock
- 3.6 describe how to recognise ill-health in livestock
- 3.7 state how to assess the suitability of the site for the livestock and any potential or actual hazards
- 3.8 define the need for checking stock numbers and boundaries
- 3.9 describe how to estimate the quantity and quality of feed and water required by the livestock
- 3.10 describe methods of providing feed and water to livestock on outdoor sites
- 3.11 describe the types of problems which may impact on production and the health and welfare of the livestock, regarding the following:
 - a. the outdoor site
 - b. quantity and quality of feed and water available
 - c. boundaries
- 3.12 identify the types of records required and the importance of accurate record keeping.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. know relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 outline the current health and safety legislation, animal welfare, codes of practice and any additional requirements.

Unit 220 Monitor and maintain livestock on outdoor sites

Supporting information

Evidence requirements

1.3

Points (a) to (d) are examples and it is recognised that not all areas will have all of these

Transport physical resources Unit 235 within the work area

UAN:	J/502/1404
Level:	2
Credit value:	2
GLH:	15
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU8.2
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge and skills required to transport physical resources within the work area. The type of physical resources and methods of transportation can be applied to a number of environments. Simulation will not be acceptable.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to transport physical resources within the work area

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 1.1 transport resources using powered or manual transportation equipment
- 1.2 minimise damage to the resources and environment during manoeuvres and transit
- 1.3 ensure that load is secure and protected from contamination and adverse weather conditions
- 1.4 monitor load during transit and take action if required
- 1.5 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to select, use and maintain relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 select appropriate equipment for this area of work
- 2.2 use equipment according to relevant legislation
- 2.3 prepare, maintain and store equipment in a safe and effective working condition.

The learner will:

3. be able to work safely and minimise environmental damage

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

3.1 work in a way which maintains health and safety and is consistent with current legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. know how to transport physical resources within the work area

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 4.1 describe the ways of handling transportation equipment to minimise damage to resources in transit
- 4.2 describe the methods of protecting resources from contamination and adverse weather conditions during transit
- 4.3 state the reasons for monitoring loads during transit and the actions to take in case of problems with:
 - a. imbalance
 - b. contamination
 - c. adverse weather.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. know the types of equipment required and how to maintain them

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 describe the equipment which will be required for the activity and relevant legal restrictions on operation
- 5.2 describe the methods of maintaining the equipment used.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. know the relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

6.1 outline the current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements.

Prepare and maintain Unit 238 structures and surfaces

UAN:	D/502/1456
Level:	2
Credit value:	4
UAN:	30
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU18.1,2
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge and skills required to prepare and maintain structures and surfaces. Preparation includes the site, foundations and drainage. Structures may be permanent or temporary, and could include; fences, walls, sheds and livestock buildings. Surfaces could include standing areas, container beds, roads and pathways.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to prepare for construction and maintenance

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

1.1 prepare the site correctly for construction or maintenance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to construct and maintain structures and surfaces

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 prepare the foundations of the structure so they are secure and suitable for use
- 2.2 prepare foundations and drainage in accordance with the requirements of the surface
- 2.3 maintain the structure in accordance with instructions
- 2.4 leave the site as tidy as possible following operations.

The learner will:

3. be able to work safely and minimise environmental damage

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which maintains health and safety and is consistent with current legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 carry out work in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 3.3 dispose of waste safely and correctly.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to select, use and maintain relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 select and use appropriate equipment for this area of work.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. know how to prepare for construction and maintenance

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 describe the types of equipment and materials required and the correct methods for preparing and maintaining and storing these
- 5.2 describe suitable methods for preparing the site.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. know how to construct and maintain structures and surfaces

Assessment criteria

- 6.1 describe the purpose of the structure and surface
- 6.2 describe how to create suitable foundations and the types of foundations required
- 6.3 state the correct methods for creating adequate drainage
- 6.4 describe the reasons for, and methods of, construction or maintenance of the structure and surface
- 6.5 state the condition the site should be left in on completion of operations.

The learner will:

7. know how to deal with problems

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

7.1 state the types of problems which may occur during operations, including both construction and maintenance, and how these should be dealt with.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. know relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 8.1 outline the current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 8.2 describe the correct methods for disposing of organic or inorganic waste.

Unit 242 Prepare for the transportation of animals

UAN:	T/502/1494
Level:	2
Credit value:	4
GLH:	30
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU43.1
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge and skills required for preparing to transport animals. It covers planning the journey; the preparation of both the transportation and the animals; and loading and containing the animals. Simulation will not be acceptable where the unit is included in qualifications which verify competent performance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to prepare to transport animals

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 correctly complete all relevant documentation and records related to movement of animals
- 1.2 plan a journey for the transport of animals in line with instructions
- 1.3 check that the transportation equipment, suitability and condition are correct for the transport of animals
- 1.4 provide for the animals needs for the journey within the transportation environment considering their health and welfare and nutritional requirements.

The learner will:

2. be able to prepare animals for transport

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 prepare and handle animals in preparation for loading
- 2.2 assess animals for fitness to travel and where appropriate take appropriate action if animals are unfit for travel
- 2.3 load and contain the animals within the transportation equipment, make safe and secure for the journey in a manner which minimises their stress
- 2.4 segregate animals correctly if required.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to work safely and minimise environmental damage

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which maintains health and safety and animal welfare and is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 dispose of waste safely and correctly.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. know who has responsibilities with regard to the transport of animals

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 state the persons who hold responsibility for animal welfare during transport and summarise their responsibilities under animal welfare, the transport of animals and health and safety legislation
- 4.2 state the authorities that have the right to inspect animals, documentation and vehicles and their powers
- 4.3 state the authorities to contact, for inquiries about transport conditions, and matters of law
- 4.4 describe the communication required between all parties involved with transportation of animals.

The learner will:

5. know how to prepare to transport animals

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 state the types of authorisation required to move animals and when they are required
- 5.2 describe the requirements of planning a journey including:
 - a. requirements for journey recording systems
 - b. the records which are necessary and required
- 5.3 explain the different requirements of documentation for transporting animals dependent on length of travel
- 5.4 describe the requirements for condition and suitability of vehicles and containers used for transport of animals including:
 - a. cleanliness
 - b. health and safety
 - c. security
 - d. travel requirements of animals
 - e. environmental conditions
- 5.5 outline the appropriate nutritional and water requirement levels for the animals concerned.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. know how to prepare animals for transport

Assessment criteria

- 6.1 describe indicators used to assess the animal health and welfare
- 6.2 state when unfit animals can be transported
- 6.3 describe the correct methods for preparing and handling animals for loading
- 6.4 state the animal requirements during loading, in relation to flight zone, visual field and lighting
- 6.5 describe the appropriate methods of loading and containing the animals which minimises their stress
- 6.6 describe possible protective measures required for animals during transportation
- 6.7 outline the possible unplanned occurrences which may occur and how each may best be handled
- 6.8 state when animals need to be segregated
- 6.9 outline the legal requirements in relation to density and number of animals in transport including the effects of overstocking and under-stocking
- 6.10 describe the circumstances when stocking densities may be adjusted to take into account changing conditions.

Maintain the health and **Unit 243** welfare of animals during transportation

UAN:	K/502/1542
Level:	2
Credit value:	4
GLH:	30
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU43.2
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge and skills required for maintaining the health and welfare of animals during transportation and unloading. It does not cover the driving of vehicles. Simulation will not be acceptable where the unit is included in qualifications which verify competent performance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to monitor and maintain animals during transportation

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 monitor animals' health and welfare at the required times during transportation to identify any causes for concern
- 1.2 recognise changes in animal health and welfare which might signify stress, ill health or injury and take the appropriate actions
- 1.3 take the appropriate action without delay where there are any concerns over animal health and welfare
- 1.4 ensure the containment of animals complies with legislation and optimises their health and welfare
- 1.5 ensure that transport temperature and ventilation conditions maintain animal health and welfare
- 1.6 control animals during transportation in the correct manner using relevant handling aids if applicable.

The learner will:

2. be able to carry out post transportation activities

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 clarify who is to receive the animals and communicate any information which they may require
- 2.2 unload the animals using appropriate methods and in a manner which minimises their stress and risk of injury
- 2.3 place the animals in suitable lairage/holding area after transport, that is in compliance with legislation
- 2.4 clean the transportation equipment in accordance with legislation
- 2.5 maintain accurate and complete records as required.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to work safely and minimise environmental damage

Assessment criteria

- 3.1 work in a way which maintains health and safety and is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 carry out work in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 3.3 dispose of waste safely and correctly.

The learner will:

4. know how to monitor and maintain animals during transportation

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 4.1 describe signs of animal health and welfare deterioration in relation to appearance, body functions and behaviour
- 4.2 state the importance and methods of maintaining the correct temperature and ventilation when transporting animals
- 4.3 explain when to monitor health and welfare according to the animals being transported, relevant legislation and the method of transportation being used
- 4.4 describe the causes and signs of stress in animals
- 4.5 describe the causes, effects and prevention of thermal stress in
- 4.6 describe how to care for unfit or injured animals during transportation
- 4.7 describe how to assess ill health and determine the actions to be taken and their urgency
- 4.8 explain when to seek help, and from whom when problems occur during transportation
- 4.9 describe how to maintain health and welfare of animals covering all the following – through the provision of feed and water or not, breaks from traveling, maintaining the transportation environment
- 4.10 describe methods of handling animals during transportation using handling aids if applicable
- 4.11 state circumstances in which animals can be left and how safety and security may be maintained
- 4.12 outline the possible unplanned or unforeseen occurrences which may occur and how each may best be handled
- 4.13 summarise their responsibilities under health and safety, animal welfare and animal transportation legislation.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. know relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 5.1 outline the current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 5.2 describe how environmental damage can be minimised
- 5.3 describe the correct methods for disposing of waste.

The learner will:

6. know how to carry out post transportation activities

Assessment criteria

- 6.1 state the importance of communicating information to appropriate people
- 6.2 explain animal requirements when handling animals during unloading, in relation to flight zone, visual field and lighting
- 6.3 describe the requirements of the holding area/lairage post transportation
- 6.4 describe how to maintain and clean the transportation equipment after use
- 6.5 explain any necessary documentation and their responsibility in relation to it.

Prepare to undertake and Unit 251 report on a field survey

UAN:	T/502/3276
Level:	2
Credit value:	4
GLH:	30
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS.
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. know how to collect and record data for field surveys

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 outline how to collect and record data for three of the following field surveys:
 - a. plants
 - b. animals
 - c. people
 - d. physical features
 - e. habitat types
 - f. access networks
- 1.2 state the role and responsibilities in relation to survey activities
- 1.3 outline the range of survey techniques available, their advantages and disadvantages and principles of use
- 1.4 describe primary and secondary sources of data, their advantages and disadvantages and principles of use
- 1.5 describe effective means of recording the data collected
- 1.6 describe the actions to take if there is difficulty in obtaining data
- 1.7 describe the environmental importance of the field survey area(s) and the potential impact of work on the site
- 1.8 describe actions that may be necessary in cases of incidental damage to habitat, wildlife and landscape.

The learner will:

2. know how to report on field surveys

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 outline the required content of a report
- 2.2 describe different ways of presenting information in a way appropriate to the intended user
- 2.3 describe potential uses of field survey reports
- 2.4 outline different methods of communicating clearly
- 2.5 specify the timescale within which reporting must take place and the reasons for this.

Unit 252 Manage your own resources

UAN:	F/501/2989
Level:	2
Credit value:	7
GLH:	70
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit A1
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	This unit is mainly about making sure learners have the personal resources (particularly knowledge, understanding, skills and time) to undertake their work role and reviewing their performance against agreed objectives. It also covers identifying and undertaking activities to develop their knowledge, skills and understanding where gaps have been identified.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. Manage their own resources

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 identify and agree the requirements of their work-role with those they report to
- 1.2 discuss and agree personal work objectives with those they report to and how they will measure progress
- 1.3 identify any gaps between the requirements of their work role and their current knowledge, understanding and skills
- 1.4 discuss and agree, with those they report to, a development plan to address any identified gaps in their current knowledge, understanding and skills
- 1.5 undertake the activities identified in their development plan and discuss, with those they report to, how they have contributed to their performance.
- 1.6 get regular and useful feedback on their performance from those who are in a good position to judge it and provide you with objective and valid feedback
- 1.7 discuss and agree, with those they report to, any changes to their personal work objectives and development plan in the light of performance, feedback received, any development activities undertaken and any wider changes.
- 1.8 check, on a regular basis, how they are using their time at work and identify possible improvements

1.9 ensure that their performance consistently meets or goes beyond agreed requirements

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. Use appropriate behaviours to manage their own resources

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 demonstrate that they recognise changes in circumstances promptly and adjust plans and activities accordingly
- 2.2 demonstrate that they prioritise objectives and plan work to make best use of time and resources
- 2.3 demonstrate that they take personal responsibility for making things happen
- 2.4 demonstrate that they take pride in delivering high quality work
- 2.5 demonstrate that they agree achievable objectives for themselves and give a consistent and reliable performance
- 2.6 demonstrate that they can find practical ways to overcome barriers
- 2.7 demonstrate that they make the best use of available resources and proactively seek new sources of support when necessary.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. Know and understand how to manage their own resources using general knowledge

Assessment criteria

- 3.1 demonstrate why managing their resources (particularly knowledge, understanding and skills and time) is important
- 3.2 demonstrate how to identify the requirements of a work-role
- 3.3 demonstrate how to set work objectives which are SMART (specific, measureable, achievable, realistic and time-bound)
- 3.4 demonstrate how to measure progress against work objectives
- 3.5 demonstrate how to identify development needs to address any identified gaps between the requirements of their work-role and their current knowledge, understanding and skills
- 3.6 demonstrate what an effective development plan should contain
- 3.7 demonstrate the type of development activities which can be undertaken to address identified gaps in knowledge, understanding and skills
- 3.8 demonstrate how to identify whether/how development activities have contributed to their performance
- 3.9 demonstrate how to get and make effective use of feedback on their performance
- 3.10 demonstrate how to update work objectives and development plans in the light performance, feedback received, any development activities undertaken and any wider changes
- 3.11 demonstrate how to record the use of their time and identify possible improvements

The learner will:

4. Know and understand how to manage their own resources using industry and sector specific knowledge

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 show that they know and understand the industry/sector requirements for the development or maintenance of knowledge, understanding and skills

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. Know and understand how to manage their own resources using context specific knowledge

Assessment criteria

- 5.1 Show that they know the agreed requirements of their work-role including the limits of their responsibilities
- 5.2 Show that they know their agreed personal work objectives
- 5.3 Show that they know the reporting lines in their organisation
- 5.4 Show that they know and understand their current knowledge. understanding and skills
- 5.5 Show that they can identify gaps in their current knowledge, understanding and skills
- 5.6 Show that they know and understand their personal development
- 5.7 Show that they know their organisation's policy and procedures in terms of personal development
- 5.8 Show that they know the available development opportunities and resources in their organisation
- 5.9 Show that they understand possible sources of feedback in their organisation

Unit 301 Promote, monitor and maintain health, safety and security of the workplace

UAN:	D/502/1523
Level:	3
Credit value:	6
GLH:	39
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU3
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required for monitoring and maintaining the safety and security of the workplace. It also covers carrying out risk assessments, promoting good standards of health and safety and understanding how to deal with any accidents or health emergencies.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. understand how to monitor and maintain the health, safety and security of the work area

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 explain the legal and organisational responsibilities in relation to health, safety and security covering:
 - a. people
 - b. equipment and materials
 - c. the work area
- 1.2 explain the importance of carrying out risk assessments for all work activities including assessing risks from new and non-routine activities
- 1.3 explain the importance of assessing security issues associated with the work area covering:
 - a. bio security
 - b. building security
 - c. data security
 - d. personal security
- 1.4 describe how to carry out and evaluate a risk assessment
- 1.5 explain the hierarchy of measures to control risks (including elimination, substitution, relevant engineering controls, safe

- systems of work, training/instruction and personal protective equipment)
- 1.6 outline safe systems of work when people are working alone or at risk of abuse
- 1.7 explain safe methods and systems of working with hazardous materials and equipment in line with relevant legislation
- 1.8 explain how hazardous and non-hazardous waste should be managed in line with legislation.

The learner will:

2. understand how to promote good standards of health and safety

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 explain the methods of communicating health and safety precautions to others entering the work area
- 2.2 explain how good standards of health and safety contribute to the management and efficiency of businesses or organisations.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. understand how to deal with health emergency situations

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 describe the types of accidents or incidents which may occur and the correct actions to take
- 3.2 explain the importance of not carrying out actions beyond own capabilities
- 3.3 explain the potential risks to others from an emergency situation
- 3.4 explain the reasons for offering support and help to others involved in the accident or incident and how this should be achieved.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand the records required and their importance

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 explain the responsibility for and types of records required and the importance of accurate record keeping
- 4.2 explain the relevant legislative requirements for completing records of accidents and incidents.

The learner will:

5. monitor and maintain the health, safety and security of the work area

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 carry out risk assessments in accordance with relevant legal and organisational requirements
- 5.2 evaluate the risks which have been identified and implement appropriate control measures.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. promote good standards of health and safety

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 ensure appropriate clothing and protective equipment is worn which is consistent with recognised health and safety practice and in line with risk assessment
- 6.2 communicate any health and safety precautions that are being applied in the work area to others entering the area
- 6.3 use approved safe methods of lifting and handling when carrying out work
- 6.4 ensure standard procedures for personal hygiene are followed at all times
- 6.5 adopt safe systems of work which are consistent with organisational procedures and the findings of the risk assessment
- 6.6 take appropriate action if there is a danger of accidents or injury.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. respond to health emergencies within the work area

Assessment criteria

- 7.1 implement procedures safely, correctly and without delay in an emergency situation
- 7.2 summon assistance immediately for any health emergency and initiate action appropriate to the condition and situation
- 7.3 give assistance as required within the limits of your capability, including suitable verbal support
- 7.4 make the immediate vicinity as safe as possible.

Communicate information Unit 302 within the workplace

UAN:	Y/502/1195
Level:	3
Credit value:	2
GLH:	13
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU7.1
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to communicate information within the workplace. It is about maintaining the 'flow' of information internally and externally to the organisation. It will entail passing on messages accurately, receiving and forwarding on information. Simulation will not be acceptable.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to receive information within the workplace

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 1.1 identify information required, timescales and source
- 1.2 request information using appropriate methods
- 1.3 receive and record information accurately according to organisational requirements.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to transmit information within the workplace

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 transmit information accurately and timely and using appropriate methods
- 2.2 confirm receipt of information.

The learner will:

3. understand how to receive and transmit information within the workplace

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 explain the types of information, purposes and the level of detail which may be required and the timescale within which it must be
- 3.2 explain the different methods for communicating information and the ways it may need to be adapted to suit the audience
- 3.3 give examples of when information may be required urgently
- 3.4 explain why it is important to take messages accurately and the potential effects of not doing so
- 3.5 explain the importance of confirming information and why this should be acknowledged and accurately recorded
- 3.6 explain the situations in which confidentiality needs to be maintained.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand the relevant legislation in receiving and sending information

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 summarise the legislation which relates to communicating information within the workplace.

Unit 303 Maintain and store records within the workplace

UAN:	D/502/1196
Level:	3
Credit value:	2
GLH:	13
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU7.2
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to maintain and store records within the workplace. This will involve record keeping, filing and maintaining any necessary confidential information. Simulation will not be acceptable.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to maintain and store records within the workplace

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 identify records and check that they are suitable to their intended purpose
- 1.2 make entries into records that are accurate and complete
- 1.3 transfer records where appropriate and accurately record information as necessary
- 1.4 store confidential records in a safe location in accordance with organisational and legislative requirements
- 1.5 re-file records correctly after use, where applicable
- 1.6 where necessary take the appropriate action to resolve any errors or mistakes which are discovered in the records.

The learner will:

2. understand how to maintain and store records within the workplace

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 explain the different types of records and systems used for record keeping within the industry
- 2.2 explain the responsibility in maintaining, handling and storing records under current legislation
- 2.3 explain the records which are confidential or commercially sensitive and how to deal with these
- 2.4 outline the correct method and language in which records must be completed within the industry
- 2.5 explain the importance of accurate record keeping for production purposes and organisational effectiveness
- 2.6 explain the procedures for transferring records
- 2.7 explain the types of problems which may occur during the maintenance of records and how these should be resolved.

Unit 304 Prepare, monitor and cultivate sites for planting crops

UAN:	F/502/0283
Level:	3
Credit value:	6
GLH:	39
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit AgC9
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required for preparing, monitoring and cultivating sites ready for planting. In preparing the site factors such as the type of crop, soil type and condition will be considered. Simulation will not be acceptable where the unit is included in qualifications which verify competent performance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to prepare sites for cultivation

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 assess whether a site meets the requirements of the crop to be planted
- 1.2 ensure the site is prepared to meet the requirements of the crop to be planted taking account of the following factors:
 - a. soil type and condition
 - b. climate
 - c. weather and ground conditions
 - d. previous treatments
 - e. existing structures and systems
 - f. previous use.

The learner will:

2. be able to cultivate sites for planting crops

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 cultivate the site to meet the requirements of the crop
- 2.2 deal with the different soil and weather conditions which may arise when cultivating different sites.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to maintain and use equipment during preparation, monitoring and cultivation of sites

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition
- 3.2 use cultivation equipment in the correct order to achieve the required conditions for the crop as follows:
 - a. depth
 - b. area covered
 - c. soil condition (tilth/seedbed).

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to record information

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. be able to promote health and safety and environmental practice

Assessment criteria

- 5.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 5.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises accidental or environmental damage
- 5.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

The learner will:

6. understand the preparation of sites prior to cultivation

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 explain the different methods for preparing sites according to the production requirements
- 6.2 explain the reasons for monitoring the site prior to cultivation covering the need to assess for:
 - a. drainage
 - b. adjustment of nutrient
 - c. clearance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand cultivation methods and the factors affecting these

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 7.1 explain the methods of cultivating the site according to the crop to be planted
- 7.2 explain the effect that the following could have on cultivation methods used:
 - a. soil type
 - b. weather
 - c. ground conditions
 - d. previous treatments
 - e. previous crop/use
- 7.3 explain how drainage and soil type, soil condition (tilth/seed bed), geographical location, weather may affect the growth and development of the crop.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. understand the records required when preparing and cultivating sites

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

8.1 explain why records are required for management and legislative purposes and the importance of maintaining them.

The learner will:

9. understand the factors to be considered when selecting and maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 9.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment ready for use
- 9.2 explain the factors to consider when selecting the equipment which are necessary for the preparation of sites.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

10. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 10.1 explain current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements which apply to this area of work
- 10.2 describe the possible accidental and environmental damage which may occur and how to respond appropriately
- 10.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Unit 305 Identify, monitor and maintain the healthy growth of crops

UAN:	L/502/0271
Level:	3
Credit value:	10
GLH:	65
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit AgC10.1,2
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	This unit will develop the knowledge, understanding and skills to take responsibility for identifying, monitoring and maintaining the healthy growth of crops eg arable crops, vegetables, fruit, plant or grass crops. It includes the identification of pests, diseases and disorders including animal, viral, bacterial and fungal and implementing the appropriate actions which could include bringing in contractors to carry out the work. Simulation will not be acceptable where the unit is included in qualifications which verify competent performance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to monitor the health of the crop

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 monitor the crop effectively in accordance with production requirements for all of the following:
 - a. desired healthy growth
 - b. pests
 - c. diseases
 - d. disorders
- 1.2 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

The learner will:

2. be able to identify a number of pests, diseases and disorders

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 identify at least one from each of the following categories:
 - a. pests
 - b. diseases
 - c. disorders.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to maintain and use equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

3.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain the healthy growth of extensive crops

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 4.1 apply agreed nutrients correctly to maintain the healthy growth of the crop. the nutrients should be either:
 - a. organic or
 - b. inorganic
- 4.2 implement methods of minimising risks to crops in accordance with legal and organisational requirements
- 4.3 minimise damage to crops from pests through the effective use of scarers or repellents.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. monitor the effectiveness of the operations

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

5.1 monitor and evaluate the effectiveness of the operations.

The learner will:

6. be able to promote health and safety and environmental practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation and codes of practice
- 6.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 6.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of good practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

7.1 explain the importance of and methods of maintaining equipment in a fit state for use to minimise risks to crops, humans and the environment.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. understand the need for monitoring the growth of extensive crops

Assessment criteria

- 8.1 explain the relationship between production requirements and the need for monitoring of the crop
- 8.2 explain the optimum time for monitoring crops given their state of growth, the time of the year and potential risks from pests, diseases and disorders
- 8.3 explain how maintaining the healthy growth of the crop may have an impact on the operator, the environment, the consumer and financial implications.

The learner will:

9. understand the factors which affect the healthy growth of crops

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 9.1 explain how the nutrients affect the growth and development of
- 9.2 explain the meaning of pH and how to establish it to meet the requirements of the crop
- 9.3 explain how the previous crop, soil type, weather etc affect the nutrient requirements of crops.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

10. understand the types of problems and how to deal with them

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 10.1 explain all the types of problems which may affect the crop, how to recognise them and the corrective action to be taken:
 - a. animal
 - b. viral
 - c. bacterial
 - d. fungal
 - e. nutrient
 - f. trace element deficiency
 - g. insects
 - h. drought
 - i. water logging
- 10.2 describe the major nutrients and trace elements of the crop
- 10.3 explain the sources of technical advice regarding suitable actions for minimising the effects of pests, diseases and disorders
- 10.4 explain the methods used to minimise the damage to crops from pests.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

11. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 11.1 explain current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements which apply to this area of work
- 11.2 describe the possible environmental damage and how to respond appropriately
- 11.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste
- 11.4 explain the records required for management and legislative purposes and the importance of maintaining them.

Unit 306 Identify, monitor and control unwanted vegetation

UAN:	J/502/0270
Level:	3
Credit value:	6
GLH:	39
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit AGC10.3
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to identify, monitor and remove unwanted vegetation. Unwanted vegetation includes excessive growth of the crop, competing and hazardous vegetation. Simulation will not be acceptable where the unit is included in qualifications which verify competent performance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to identify and monitor unwanted vegetation

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 1.1 recognise the different types of unwanted vegetation
- 1.2 monitor crops and their environment for unwanted vegetation.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to control unwanted vegetation

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 select a suitable method for the control or removal of unwanted vegetation
- 2.2 carry out the control or removal of unwanted vegetation safely and correctly using chemicals or other methods in accordance with legal and organisational requirements
- 2.3 leave crops in a condition which promotes their health, growth and appearance on completion.

The learner will:

3. be able to maintain and use equipment required in the removal of unwanted vegetation

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout for at least three from the following:
 - a. preparation
 - b. checks and adjustments
 - c. cleaning
 - d. storage.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to promote health and safety and environmental practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 4.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation and codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 4.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 4.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of good practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. be able to evaluate the operation

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

5.1 monitor and evaluate the effectiveness of the control of unwanted vegetation.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand the methods for monitoring crops

Assessment criteria

- 6.1 explain the methods for monitoring crops and the surrounding environment for unwanted vegetation covering:
 - a. competing vegetation
 - b. hazardous vegetation
 - c. excessive growth
- 6.2 describe how to identify the types of unwanted vegetation
 - a. competing vegetation
 - b. hazardous vegetation
 - c. excessive growth.

The learner will:

7. understand the methods used to remove vegetation

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 7.1 explain why different methods are used to control unwanted vegetation
- 7.2 explain the purpose and use of herbicides, growth regulators and desiccants
- 7.3 explain the condition in which crops should be left on completion of operations
- 7.4 explain the potential environmental impact of removing unwanted vegetation and how this can be minimised
- 7.5 identify sources of technical advice regarding suitable actions for minimising the effects of unwanted vegetation.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

8.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment ready for use.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

9. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 9.1 explain current health and safety legislation, codes of practices and any other requirements covering the control of unwanted vegetation
- 9.2 describe correct and appropriate methods of disposing of waste
- 9.3 state actions to take if damage or pollution occurs
- 9.4 explain the records required for management and legislative purposes and the importance of maintaining them.

Prepare for planting and plant **Unit 307** crops

UAN:	A/502/0279
Level:	3
Credit value:	4
GLH:	26
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit AgC11
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the skills, knowledge and understanding required to prepare for planting making any necessary adjustments to the equipment, setting the equipment to give the required outputs. It also covers checking that the soil is in a suitable condition, carrying out planting to meet the needs of the crop and planting specification. Simulation will not be acceptable where the unit is included in qualifications which verify competent performance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to plant and establish crops

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 transport and distribute seeds or plants for planting to meet the planting specification
- 1.2 check that the soil is in a suitable condition for planting to take place and take the appropriate action if it is not
- 1.3 confirm materials and equipment are fit for purpose.

The learner will:

2. be able to plant and establish crops

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 position the seeds or plants in the soil to the correct depth and, density in line with the planting specification
- 2.2 assess crop establishment and identify and report appropriately
- 2.3 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes
- 2.4 ensure the necessary working method for planting are established and clearly communicated.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to maintain and use equipment required for planting crops

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition
- 3.2 calibrate equipment to give required outputs for either plants/ha or kg/ha depending on crops to be planted.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 4.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 4.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

The learner will:

5. understand how to prepare and plant extensive crops

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 explain the effect the following factors would have on the calibration of the planting equipment:
 - a. soil type and condition
 - b. weather
 - c. ground conditions
 - d. previous treatments
 - e. time of year
 - f. type of crop
- 5.2 explain methods of seedbed preparation for establishing at least two distinct crops
- 5.3 explain how different soil type and condition will affect the choice of crop to be grown.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

6.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment ready for use.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand the planting of crops

Assessment criteria

- 7.1 explain the relationship between time of planting and the type of crop to be planted
- 7.2 explain how the density and depth of planting affects crop establishment
- 7.3 explain the factors which must be taken into account during the planting of crops and the reasons why they must be considered including:
 - a. soil nutrients and pH levels
- 7.4 explain the problems which may arise during planting and the correct actions to take.

The learner will:

8. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 8.1 explain current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements which apply to this area of work
- 8.2 describe the possible environmental damage and how to respond appropriately
- 8.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of organic and inorganic waste
- 8.4 explain the records required for management and legislative purposes and the importance of maintaining them.

Monitor and maintain **Unit 308** harvesting operations

UAN:	H/502/0275
Level:	3
Credit value:	4
GLH:	26
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit AgC12.1
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the skills, knowledge and understanding required for monitoring and maintaining harvesting operations. Crops include; arable crops, vegetables, fruit, grass or plants. The learner will be required to identify the crops which are to be harvested and the resources needed, as well as checking that the crop is in a condition suitable for harvesting. Simulation will not be acceptable where the unit is included in qualifications which verify competent performance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to select crops ready for harvesting

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

1.1 identify the crops which are ready to be harvested in line with required standards.

The learner will:

2. be able to maintain harvesting operations

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 establish the availability of resources required for harvesting
- 2.2 ensure harvesting methods used are effective in meeting the production specification whilst minimising site damage
- 2.3 monitor harvesting methods throughout the process and make at least three adjustments to improve the process or maintain the quality of the product as a result of:
 - a. terrain
 - b. crop condition
 - c. crop density
 - d. prevailing weather
 - e. ground condition
 - f. crop type
- 2.4 take the appropriate action where problems such as inclement weather conditions or machine failure arise during harvesting
- 2.5 assess the condition of the crop during harvesting, and take the correct action when its condition fails to meet the production specification
- 2.6 handle harvested crops in a way which minimises damage to the crop
- 2.7 prepare the harvested crop correctly for the next stage of the process.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to maintain and use equipment during harvesting operations

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

3.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 4.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 4.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

The learner will:

5. understand the factors affecting harvesting operations

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 explain how to identify the crops which are ready to be harvested in line with production requirements
- 5.2 explain the reasons for making adjustments to the harvesting process covering all the following:
 - a. terrain
 - b. crop condition
 - c. crop density
 - d. prevailing weather
 - e. ground condition
 - f. crop type
- 5.3 explain the methods of handling crops in order to minimise damage
- 5.4 explain the need for planning the resources required covering
 - a. equipment
 - b. human
 - c. financial
 - d. material.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand the types of problems and how to deal with them

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 explain the common problems which arise during harvesting and what actions to take
- 6.2 explain the methods of minimising site damage, both short and long term, during harvesting.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

7.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment ready for use.

The learner will:

8. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 8.1 explain current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements which apply to this area of work
- 8.2 describe the possible environmental damage and how to respond appropriately
- 8.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of organic and inorganic waste
- 8.4 explain the records required for management and legislative purposes and the importance of maintaining them.

Prepare harvested crops for **Unit 309** sale or storage

UAN:	K/502/0276
Level:	3
Credit value:	3
GLH:	19
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit AgC12.2
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the skills, knowledge and understanding required for preparing harvested crops which may include cleaning, washing, drying and grading. Types of preparation methods will depend on the type of crop that has been harvested. In most cases the preparation of crops will be carried out mechanically. However, the unit has been written in such a way that it would also apply to crops which require manual preparation. Simulation will not be acceptable where the unit is included in qualifications which verify competent performance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to prepare harvested crops

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 ensure and confirm the prepared crop meets the production specification
- 1.2 investigate variations in the condition of the harvested crop prior to, or after preparation, and take the correct action
- 1.3 store the crop prior to despatch, in a manner and for a time which maintains its condition
- 1.4 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

The learner will:

2. be able to maintain and use equipment during the preparation of harvested crops for sale or storage

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

2.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand factors affecting the preparation of harvested crops for sale or storage

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 4.1 explain the reasons for and methods of preparing harvested crops for sale or storage covering:
 - a. cleaning
 - b. washing
 - c. drying
 - d. grading
- 4.2 explain the importance of the production specification and how this influences preparation requirements
- 4.3 explain the reasons why variations in the condition of crops occur
- 4.4 explain how storage methods differ according to the type of crop.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

5.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment ready for use to minimise risks to crops, humans and the environment.

The learner will:

6. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 6.1 explain current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements which apply to this area of work
- 6.2 explain the records required for management and legislative purposes and the importance of maintaining them.

Unit 310 Prepare for storage and monitor the condition of stored crops

UAN:	T/502/0281
Level:	3
Credit value:	3
GLH:	19
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit AgC13
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the skills, knowledge and understanding required for preparing the storage area and monitoring crops during storage. During storage crops will need to be monitored and may require a variety treatments (eg drying) dependent on the type of crop which could be arable crops, vegetables, fruit and grass. Issues around health and hygiene, and identification of the presence of pests such as rodents, insects and birds will be developed. Simulation will not be acceptable where the unit is included in qualifications which verify competent performance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to prepare for the storage of crops

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 ensure the storage area, indoors or outdoors, is prepared to meet the requirements of the storage period and the type of crop
- 1.2 take the correct measures to minimise the risk of contamination by pests for two of the following:
 - a. rodents
 - b. insects
 - c. birds
- 1.3 ensure that all chemical and environmental treatments of the crop prior to storage are in accordance with the relevant legislation
- 1.4 ensure the area is left secure and in a condition suitable for subsequent procedures.

The learner will:

2. be able to monitor and maintain crops in storage

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 conduct the routine inspections of the storage area and the crop at the required intervals in accordance with production requirements for:
 - a. pests
 - b. environmental conditions
 - c. crop condition
- 2.2 maintain crops in an optimum condition, minimising damage through the implementation of the correct actions
- 2.3 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes
- 2.4 identify any damage to the crop or presence of pests and take the appropriate action to rectify the problem
- 2.5 remove the crops from the storage area in a manner which reduces immediate and long-term damage to the crop.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to maintain and use equipment used in the storage of harvested crops

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

3.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation and codes of practice
- 4.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 4.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

The learner will:

5. understand how to prepare storage areas

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 explain the type and condition of the storage environment necessary for a range of crops covering:
 - a. arable
 - b. vegetables
 - c. fruit
 - d. grass
- 5.2 explain the methods of preparing the storage area covering indoors and outdoors for a range of crops
- 5.3 explain the importance of the use of preventative treatments in preparing the storage area.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand the requirements for maintaining crops during storage

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 explain the conditions required for maintaining crops in a good condition
- 6.2 explain the importance of inspecting the storage area
- 6.3 explain the methods of stowing and arranging crops in storage areas
- 6.4 explain why security measures are required during storage.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. know the common pests

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

7.1 describe the common types of pests such as rodents, insects, birds and how they can be controlled.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. know how to remove crops from storage

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

8.1 describe the different methods of removing crops from storage areas depending on the production requirements.

The learner will:

9. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

9.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment ready for use to minimise risks.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

10. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 10.1 explain current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements which apply to this area of work
- 10.2 describe the possible environmental damage and how to respond appropriately
- 10.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste
- 10.4 explain the records required for management and legislative purposes and the importance of maintaining them.

Unit 311 Manage the production of special novel crops

UAN:	D/502/0274
Level:	3
Credit value:	4
GLH:	26
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit AgC15
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	This unit provides the learner with the skills, knowledge and understanding required for growing novel crops. Novel crops include: • Holl oil seed rape • Hear oil seed rape • Organic crops • Olter HT (herbicide tolerant) crops The unit covers separation distances, different types of barriers and methods required to prevent adventitious presence (cross contamination) and volunteer control. This unit does not deal with the basic principles of plant establishment health harvesting and storage. Simulation will not be acceptable where the unit is included in qualifications which verify competent performance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to use the appropriate methods of planting required for special novel crops

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 manage soil seed banks appropriately when preparing for and planting the crop
- 1.2 use the most appropriate separation method for type of crop planted eg distance, margin planting, physical barrier.

The learner will:

2. be able to manage growth, development and harvesting

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 monitor the growth and development of special novel crops
- 2.2 ensure the harvesting of special novel crops is carried out in such a way that maintains its quality.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to prepare the storage area

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 ensure the storage area and equipment is prepared to meet the requirements of the crop ensuring there is no risk of contamination
- 3.2 take the correct measures to minimise the risk of contamination by pests during storage including:
 - a. rodents
 - b. insects
 - c. birds.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 4.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation and codes of practice and any additional codes which apply to the growing of special novel crops
- 4.2 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice
- 4.3 maintain accurate records in line with legislative requirements for special novel crops
- 4.4 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. be able to maintain and use equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

5.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition to minimise the risk of cross contamination.

The learner will:

6. know how to identify special novel crops

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 describe how to identify the different special novel crops in preparation for planting including:
 - a. oilseed crops
 - b. root crops
 - c. cereal/maize crop (including grass).

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand separation distances and methods

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 7.1 explain the (agreed) different separation distances for each of the crop types below:
 - a. oilseed
 - b. root
 - c. cereal/maize
 - d. grass
- 7.2 explain why and for which crops the separation methods listed below are used
 - a. physical barriers
 - b. physical distance
 - c. margin planting
- 7.3 explain the importance of managing soil seed banks covering:
 - a. direct cutting
 - b. use of right desiccants
 - c. combining at the right time and in the right way
 - d. leaving time post harvest
 - e. cultivation and drilling times
 - f. the rotational implications of introducing the crop
- 7.4 explain the principles of co-existence.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. understand the effect of pollen on contamination

Assessment criteria

- 8.1 explain how the size (heavy/light) and source (wind, insect) of pollen influences the separation distances
- 8.2 explain the importance of knowing which crops are sexually compatible with other crops and weeds and how to control this covering:
 - a. cooperation with neighbours
 - b. appropriate weed control.

The learner will:

9. understand the influence of rotation

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 9.1 explain how the control of the volunteers, listed below, in subsequent crops, in any rotation affect the growing of special novel crops
 - a. seed
 - b. tubers
 - c. roots.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

10. understand the importance of preparing the storage area

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

10.1 explain the requirements of preparing the storage area to minimise the risk from contamination and maintain the quality of the crop in line with the requirements for special novel crops.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

11. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

11.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment ready for use to minimise risks from contamination.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

12. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 12.1 explain current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements which apply to this area of work
- 12.2 describe the possible environmental damage and how to respond appropriately
- 12.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste
- 12.4 explain the records required for management and legislative purposes and the importance of maintaining them.

Unit 314 Establish, monitor and maintain appropriate conditions for livestock

UAN:	A/502/1786
Level:	3
Credit value:	5
GLH:	33
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP24
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required in setting up and maintaining the appropriate conditions for livestock. The learner will also be expected to monitor livestock and take appropriate action where problems are identified.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to establish appropriate conditions for livestock

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 ensure that living conditions are established to meet the needs of the livestock
 - a. underfoot
 - b. bedding
 - c. environmental.

The learner will:

2. be able to monitor and maintain appropriate conditions for livestock

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 handle livestock in a manner which minimises their stress and does not cause a health and safety risk
- 2.2 monitor stock regularly in accordance with procedures and legislative requirements
- 2.3 recognise and take the appropriate action where livestock display any physical or behavioural change
- 2.4 implement all practicable measures to prevent fear and distress in livestock
- 2.5 identify, and take appropriate action to address, any welfare problems that arise
- 2.6 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to promote health and safety

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which maintains health and safety, animal welfare and is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 carry out work in a manner which minimises the stress of livestock.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. understand how to establish appropriate conditions for livestock

Assessment criteria

- 5.1 explain the importance of establishing the correct livestock environment and how this is achieved
- 5.2 explain how the amount and type of bedding required varies for different species
- 5.3 explain how shelter and/or accommodation requirements vary according to the livestock
- 5.4 explain the correct procedure to deal with supply failures and other potential problems.

The learner will:

6. understand the need to monitor the conditions for livestock

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 explain the five needs and the minimum industry or legislative standards for the species and their environment
 - a. freedom from fear and distress
 - b. freedom from hunger and thirst
 - c. freedom from pain, injury and disease
 - d. freedom from discomfort
 - e. freedom to exhibit normal behaviour
- 6.2 explain why livestock should be monitored and the procedures for dealing with any variations
- 6.3 describe how livestock are handled at differing ages and under different conditions
- 6.4 explain the potential reasons for changes in appearance or behaviour of livestock
- 6.5 explain the potential causes of fear and/or distress in livestock and how to minimise this
- 6.6 explain the reporting procedures for any problems which may arise and how to obtain emergency assistance
- 6.7 explain the records required for management and legislative purposes and the importance of maintaining them.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand relevant health and safety legislation

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 7.1 summarise current health and safety and animal welfare legislation, codes of practice, and any additional requirements
- 7.2 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

8.1 explain the importance of and methods of maintaining equipment for use.

Unit 315 Deliver basic treatments to livestock

UAN:	L/502/1758
Level:	3
Credit value:	4
GLH:	26
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP25.1
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide learners with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to deliver basic treatments to livestock.
	The word 'treatments' is used in its broadest possible sense to include: cleaning and hygienic procedures, basic health care treatments and routine stock procedures. Routine stock procedures may include tattooing, castrating, foot trimming, ear tagging and freeze branding for example.
	Animals must only be given medication where there is a need for it, otherwise suitable placebos might be appropriate, such as giving plain water for animals to drink instead of

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to deliver basic treatments to livestock

medication.

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 use and store drugs, medications and equipment in accordance with veterinary instructions and organisational policy, and use both of the following types of medication:
 - a. preventative
 - b. prescriptive
- 1.2 use only current and uncontaminated prescribed medication for the intended animal and do not pass on for the care of other livestock
- 1.3 use the correct technique to give the specified treatment at the correct time
- 1.4 seek assistance when it is not possible to carry out the treatment
- 1.5 carry out the following treatments:
 - a. cleaning and hygiene procedures
 - b. basic health care treatments
 - c. routine stock procedures

1.6 check livestock after treatments and immediately report unusual signs.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 2.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 2.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

3.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 ensure records of the treatment are accurate, legible and complete and comply with any legislative requirements.

The learner will:

5. understand why it is important to deliver basic treatments to livestock

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 explain the significance of expiry dates on drugs and medications
- 5.2 explain possible sources of contamination to medication and type of damage
- 5.3 explain how to administer prescribed basic health care treatments
- 5.4 state why it is important to adhere to instructions for administering basic health care treatments and the potential consequences of not doing so
- 5.5 state why it is important to use the correct working methods for routine stock procedures
- 5.6 describe the importance of using the correct restraint technique in minimising stress levels, safety of the handler and the animal
- 5.7 explain the reasons and legislative requirements for 'withdrawal periods' for livestock previously receiving drugs
- 5.8 explain the reasons for personal hygiene and safety precautions (eg communicable diseases between livestock and humans)
- 5.9 describe the changes in the condition of the animal which may occur after the treatment
- 5.10 describe why it is necessary to monitor the behaviour of livestock after treatment and report unusual signs.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 6.1 summarise current health and safety and animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 6.2 describe the possible environmental damage that could occur and how to respond appropriately
- 6.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

The learner will:

7. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

7.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment for use.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. know how to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

8.1 identify the types of records required and the importance of accurate record keeping.

Unit 316 Deliver routine husbandry procedures

UAN:	R/502/1759
Level:	3
Credit value:	4
GLH:	26
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP25.2
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide learners with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to deliver husbandry procedures.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to deliver routine husbandry procedures

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 1.1 use and store drugs and equipment in basic routine husbandry procedures in accordance with veterinary instruction and organisational policy
- 1.2 ensure correct methods are used when preparing animals for basic routine husbandry procedures
- 1.3 use the correct technique to carry out basic routine husbandry procedures required, and comply with any legislation requirement
- 1.4 ensure minimised discomfort and promote good aftercare to the animals concerned
- 1.5 check animals after receiving basic routine husbandry procedures and immediately report any unusual signs.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

2.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety and animal welfare and is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements

2.2 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

3.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 ensure records of the treatment are accurate, legible and complete and comply with any legislative requirements.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. understand the importance of delivering basic routine husbandry procedures

Assessment criteria

- 5.1 explain the significance of withdrawal and expiry dates for drugs used for basic routine husbandry procedures
- 5.2 explain how to carry out basic routine husbandry procedures and implement them correctly in accordance with legal requirements
- 5.3 describe how to prepare and handle animals ready for basic routine husbandry procedures
- 5.4 describe different types of basic routine husbandry procedures, and when and how they should be carried out
- 5.5 state the importance of using the correct restraint techniques to minimise stress levels and ensure safety to the handler and the
- 5.6 describe the aftercare required to promote quick healthy recovery
- 5.7 explain what changes in condition may occur to the animal after the basic routine husbandry procedures
- 5.8 explain why it is important to monitor the behaviour of animals after treatment and report any unusual signs.

The learner will:

6. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 summarise current health and safety and animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 6.2 describe the possible environmental damage that could occur and how to respond appropriately
- 6.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

7.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment for use.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. know how to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

8.1 identify the types of records required and the importance of accurate record keeping.

Establish, monitor and **Unit 317** maintain site hygiene and biosecurity

UAN:	M/502/3714
Level:	3
Credit value:	4
GLH:	26
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP26
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide learners with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to promote and maintain site bio-security.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to establish hygiene and bio-security arrangements

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 establish and maintain the correct hygiene procedures for entering and leaving the site, for the following:
 - a. arrival on site
 - b. on site
 - c. protective clothing use
- 1.2 implement and maintain the site access policy for personnel and vehicles
- 1.3 establish appropriate on-site hygiene procedures
- 1.4 use all chemicals and cleaners safely and in accordance with manufacturer's instructions
- 1.5 ensure that protective clothing and footwear is appropriate to the task and in a suitable condition
- 1.6 implement personal hygiene procedures in accordance with task needs
- 1.7 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

The learner will:

2. be able to implement and maintain hygiene and bio-security arrangements

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 recognise the need to refresh chemicals and implement changes to hygiene procedures
- 2.2 implement clothing and footwear changes necessary to maintain bio-security
- 2.3 place and react correctly to warning signs
- 2.4 maintain cleaning procedures appropriate to the production process
- 2.5 maintain accurate cleaning and hygiene records.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 3.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout.

The learner will:

5. understand how to implement and maintain hygiene and biosecurity arrangements

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 describe when and how chemicals should be changed
- 5.2 state which chemicals to use in particular circumstances
- 5.3 describe the importance of applying clothing changes
- 5.4 describe the types of warning signs, when they should be used and correct responses to them
- 5.5 describe signs of infestation by pests and rodents and the limits of your responsibility in dealing with them
- 5.6 outline the different types of cleaning procedures, and where and how they should be used.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 summarise current health and safety and animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 6.2 describe the possible environmental damage that could occur and how to respond appropriately
- 6.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand why it is important to establish hygiene and biosecurity arrangements

Assessment criteria

- 7.1 describe what equipment is required and where it is stored
- 7.2 describe the procedures to obtain equipment or materials when required
- 7.3 state the reasons for site hygiene procedures
- 7.4 describe how to ensure that all procedures are implemented correctly
- 7.5 describe the health and safety and on-site procedures for the storage and use of chemicals
- 7.6 outline why particular clothing and footwear is required
- 7.7 describe the implications of not following personal hygiene procedures
- 7.8 identify the types of records required and the importance of accurate record keeping.

Unit 318 Maintain, monitor and evaluate the provision of feed and water to livestock

UAN:	H/502/1829
Level:	3
Credit value:	5
GLH:	33
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP27
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to monitor and maintain the provision of feed and water for livestock. This covers checking the supply and quality of feed and water, ensuring hygienic conditions are maintained. It also covers recognising and dealing with any problems which may occur. It also covers evaluating the intake of feed and water by the livestock and recognising the variations in the intake.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to maintain the provision of feed and water to livestock

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 maintain adequate stocks of feed in hygienic conditions, and suitable for the dietary programme
- 1.2 confirm feed and water equipment is safe, hygienic and in good working order
- 1.3 prepare feed for livestock in the correct quantities in accordance with the dietary programme
- 1.4 maintain a supply of clean, fresh water in accordance with livestock needs
- 1.5 monitor the provision of feed and water and take the appropriate action where there are problems
- 1.6 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

The learner will:

2. be able to monitor and evaluate livestock intake of feed and water

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 monitor and maintain the feed and water intake of livestock at the appropriate times
- 2.2 evaluate and report on the effectiveness of the dietary programme in meeting production requirements.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 3.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout.

The learner will:

5. understand how to maintain the provision of feed and water to livestock

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 explain the ways in which hygiene must be monitored and maintained in relation to feed and water provision
- 5.2 explain the purpose and content of the dietary programme covering:
 - a. feed
 - b. water
 - c. supplementary feed
- 5.3 explain how to calculate the feed consumption for livestock over a stated period of time
- 5.4 explain at least two methods for providing feed and water to livestock
- 5.5 explain the quality of feed and water required
- 5.6 explain the ways in which the provision of feed and water can be monitored
- 5.7 explain the types of problems which may occur during the provision of food and water and how these should be dealt with
- 5.8 explain the methods for providing medication to livestock either via feed or water
- 5.9 explain the relevant welfare and other legislation which applies to the provision of feed and water to livestock
- 5.10 explain the types of records required and the importance of accurate record keeping.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand how to monitor and evaluate livestock intake of feed and water

Assessment criteria

- 6.1 explain the expected feed and water intake of the livestock and methods of checking
- 6.2 explain how to deal with any variations in feeding and drinking habits of the livestock and the appropriate action (eg unexpected increases or decreases in consumption)
- 6.3 explain the action to be taken to resolve problems or variations which may occur
- 6.4 explain the types of feed specified in the dietary programme and their objectives
- 6.5 describe the required production performance of the livestock (eg growth, development or yields)
- 6.6 explain the methods for monitoring the production performance of livestock
- 6.7 describe possible variations in the planned production performance of the livestock (eg unexpected changes in growth, development, yield and mortality patterns) and the correct actions to take

6.8 explain the relevant welfare legislation which applies to the provision of feed and water to livestock.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 7.1 summarise current health and safety and animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 7.2 describe the possible environmental damage that could occur and how to respond appropriately
- 7.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

8.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment for use.

Unit 319 Establish, implement and evaluate a herd breeding plan

UAN:	M/502/1784
Level:	3
Credit value:	2
GLH:	13
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP28.1
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required for establishing and evaluating a herd breeding plan. It covers planning the breeding and manipulation of oestrus to meet production requirements.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to establish a herd breeding plan

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 1.1 produce a herd breeding programme
- 1.2 plan for the correct matings, this may include the need to manipulate the oestrous cycle
- 1.3 determine when artificial insemination or natural matings are appropriate.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to implement and evaluate the breeding plan

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 implement the herd breeding plan
- 2.2 accurately identify problems with the plan and take the appropriate action
- 2.3 report and evaluate the plan.

The learner will:

3. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 3.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 ensure that all records are complete and filed, that may be needed to update the plan.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. understand how to establish a herd breeding plan

Assessment criteria

- 5.1 explain the methods of identifying desirable traits covering:
 - a. male line
 - b. female line
 - c. different breeds kept
- 5.2 explain how the target market influences the breeding programme
- 5.3 explain how the breeding programme may influence the performance targets
- 5.4 explain how to determine the timing of matings and the need to manipulate the oestrous cycle:
 - a. season
 - b. age of animal
 - c. stage of oestrous cycle
- 5.5 explain how to improve the herd's performance
- 5.6 explain the consequences of in-breeding
- 5.7 explain how to calculate:
 - a. the herd culling
 - b. replacement rate to maintain the herd size
 - c. age.

The learner will:

6. understand how to evaluate the herd breeding plan

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 explain how to report and evaluate the plan
- 6.2 explain the types of problems which may occur when implementing the plan and the appropriate action to be taken.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 7.1 summarise current health and safety, animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 7.2 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. know how to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

8.1 identify the types of records required and the importance of accurate record keeping.

Unit 320 Monitor and manage animals during gestation

UAN:	J/502/1788
Level:	3
Credit value:	2
GLH:	13
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP28.3
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required for monitoring animals during gestation. It covers identification of normal and abnormal behaviour, maintaining suitable conditions and how to establish if the animal is pregnant.
	The candidate must provide evidence relating to the gestation period of the livestock concerned. This can be done using several animals at different stages during a short period of time.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to monitor animals during gestation

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 maintain the correct environment for animals throughout the gestation period
- 1.2 observe and maintain the health and condition of the breeding animal throughout the gestation period
- 1.3 identify and take appropriate action if the breeding animal is observed to be in distress during gestation.

The learner will:

2. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

2.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, animal welfare, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

3.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 ensure that all records are complete and filed, that may be needed to update the plan.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. understand how to monitor and manage animals during gestation

Assessment criteria

- 5.1 explain the environments which are conducive to the well-being of animals during gestation covering:
 - a. ventilation
 - b. shelter
 - c. accommodation
- 5.2 explain the ways in which environmental conditions can be adjusted to suit the requirements of animals during gestation
- 5.3 explain the signs which indicate the normal health and behaviour of the animal during the gestation period
- 5.4 explain the signs which indicate ill-health and abnormal behaviour and the action to be taken should this be identified
- 5.5 explain the methods used to confirm pregnancy in breeding animals.

The learner will:

6. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 summarise current health and safety, animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 6.2 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

7.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment for use

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. know to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

8.1 explain the records required for management and legislative purposes and the importance of maintaining them.

Unit 321 Monitor and care for animals during and after birth

UAN:	M/502/1932
Level:	3
Credit value:	3
GLH:	19
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP29.1
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this is to provide the learner with the knowledge, skills and understanding required to care for animals during and immediately after parturition. This includes identifying the signs and associated behaviour in animals during and immediately after birth, and maintaining the health and welfare of the animals. The care of young after weaning is covered in another unit.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to monitor and care for animals during birth

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 maintain the correct environment throughout birth covering:
 - a. food and water
 - b. shelter
 - c. accommodation
- 1.2 monitor the condition of the animals throughout birth including:
 - a. appearance
 - b. posture and movement
 - c. behaviour
- 1.3 take appropriate action if the mother is observed to be in distress during birth
- 1.4 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

The learner will:

2. be able to care for livestock after birth

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 monitor the health and condition of the mother and young after birth covering:
 - a. appearance
 - b. posture and movement
 - c. behaviour
- 2.2 promote the health and welfare of both mother and young
- 2.3 take the appropriate action when there are any problems with the health of the young animal.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety animal welfare, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 3.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout.

The learner will:

5. understand the importance of monitoring animals during birth

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 explain which environments are conducive to livestock during birth
- 5.2 explain when food and water need to be supplied to both mother and young, following birth
- 5.3 explain the signs and associated behaviour prior and during birth
- 5.4 explain how to determine the appropriate time to assist according to stage in birth, progress and health and well-being of animals
- 5.5 explain the forms of assistance to be given to animals during birth
- 5.6 identify the types of breeding records required and the importance of accurate record keeping.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand the health problems associated with birth

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 explain typical animal health problems associated with birth and how the risks of contraction can be minimised
- 6.2 explain the factors which affect the health and condition of mother and young covering:
 - a. appearance
 - b. posture and movement
 - c. behaviour.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand how to promote the care of animals after birth

Assessment criteria

- 7.1 explain the behavioural signs of animals' health and well-being and their significance for the health of mother and young
- 7.2 explain how the health and well-being of mother and young can best be promoted covering:
 - a. diet
 - b. living conditions
 - c. skin/coat care
- 7.3 explain the situations where it may be necessary to substitute mother or offspring and fostering procedures to support this
- 7.4 explain the potential problems which may be encountered by young animals during their first weeks of life and how to these should be dealt with covering:
 - a. loss of mother
 - b. competition
 - c. risk of damage and disease
 - d. loss of milk supply.

The learner will:

8. understand relevant health and safety legislation

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 8.1 summarise current health and safety legislation, animal health and welfare, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 8.2 describe the correct methods for disposing of waste safely and correctly including:
 - a. contaminated
 - b. non-contaminated
 - c. animals which have died during birth
 - d. young animals.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

9. know the types of equipment required and how to maintain them

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

9.1 describe the equipment used for monitoring and caring for animals during and after parturition and methods of maintaining these.

Unit 322 Plan, introduce and evaluate livestock accommodation

UAN:	K/502/1816
Level:	3
Credit value:	4
GLH:	26
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP30
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required for planning, preparing, monitoring and evaluating livestock accommodation. The unit covers planning and monitoring accommodation according to different livestock requirements to ensure their health and well-being is maintained. Simulation will not be acceptable where the unit is included in qualifications which verify competent performance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to plan livestock accommodation

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 plan and select accommodation according to the requirements of the livestock against the following criteria:
 - a. the availability of accommodation
 - b. suitability of the accommodation for the livestock concerned
 - c. the welfare of livestock.

The learner will:

2. be able to prepare a healthy and safe environment for livestock

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 ensure all cleaning operations are carried out, ancillary materials and fittings are replaced according to requirements
- 2.2 set up the livestock accommodation in a safe, secure and clean state that optimises livestock health and welfare and is consistent with legal requirements
- 2.3 ensure all the environmental conditions are set up ready for the livestock
- 2.4 correctly identify any potential hazards to both people and livestock and take appropriate action to remove or reduce any risk.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to receive livestock into their accommodation

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 ensure the livestock are introduced and correctly located in the accommodation in a way that minimises stress
- 3.2 ensure the livestock are moved and handled correctly and safely
- 3.3 monitor the livestock to ensure they accept the accommodation and their health and welfare is maintained.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to monitor and evaluate the livestock accommodation

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 monitor environmental conditions carefully, and deal with anything of concern
 - a. ventilation
 - b. light
 - c. humidity
 - d. dust
 - e. gas
 - f. temperature
- 4.2 evaluate the livestock accommodation against the following criteria:
 - a. the suitability of accommodation to the livestock concerned
 - b. the necessary freedom of movement
 - c. minimising stress.

The learner will:

5. be able to promote health and safety, animal welfare and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 work in a way which maintains health and safety, animal welfare during work which is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 5.2 carry out work in a manner which minimises stress to the livestock
- 5.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

6.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand how to plan the accommodation

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 7.1 explain why it is necessary to select and plan livestock accommodation against the following criteria:
 - a. the availability of accommodation
 - b. suitability of the accommodation for the different livestock
 - c. the welfare of livestock
- 7.2 describe the different stocking densities required for livestock to maintain their health and well-being.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. understand how to prepare livestock accommodation

Assessment criteria

- 8.1 describe the different methods of cleaning livestock accommodation and the effects different cleaning methods and materials may have on the health and welfare of livestock and how to minimise any detrimental effect
- 8.2 explain the different factors which should be taken into account when establishing accommodation in a safe, secure and clean state
- 8.3 explain how to deal with any problems concerning the cleaning and preparation process appropriately.

The learner will:

9. understand how to monitor livestock and their accommodation

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 9.1 explain the environmental conditions which livestock require within their accommodation and the reasons for monitoring these to maintain their health and well-being:
 - a. ventilation
 - b. light
 - c. humidity
 - d. dust
 - e. gas
 - f. temperature
- 9.2 explain the potential consequences of failing to monitor effectively or not reporting variations
- 9.3 explain the signs of stress within livestock
- 9.4 describe the correct behaviour of the livestock once established in the accommodation
- 9.5 explain the types of problems and hazards to people and livestock which may occur in accommodation and how these can be minimised.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

10. understand relevant health and safety legislation

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 10.1 summarise current health and safety and animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any other additional requirements
- 10.2 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing waste
- 10.3 explain the records required for management and legislative purposes and the importance of maintaining them.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

11. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment and materials

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

11.1 explain the methods of and importance of maintaining equipment and materials.

Unit 323 Determine the suitability of livestock for transfer, and prepare and monitor them ready for transfer

UAN:	H/502/1782
Level:	3
Credit value:	4
GLH:	26
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP32
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required for selecting and preparing livestock for transfer. Selection of the livestock will be in accordance with the production requirements and type of livestock. Transfer could be to the next stage of production, or within the enterprise.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to monitor the selection of livestock

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 ensure the work area and the equipment to be used are prepared correctly
- 1.2 select the livestock using the following criteria:
 - a. size and weight
 - b. age
 - c. appearance
 - d. number
 - e. condition
 - f. destination
- 1.3 assess the condition of livestock in accordance with specifications
- 1.4 ensure the selected livestock are collected and moved to the appropriate location in a manner that minimises stress
- 1.5 ensure the livestock are monitored effectively to maintain them in optimum condition.

The learner will:

2. be able to determine the suitability of livestock for transfer

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 accurately identify livestock for transfer in accordance with requirements
- 2.2 accurately identify any livestock that do not meet the specifications and take the following appropriate action:
 - a. delay operations until stock is ready
 - b. try alternative stock
 - c. inform others for them to make the decision
- 2.3 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes relating to the selection and transfer of the livestock
- 2.4 identify any situations that prevent the transfer of livestock and, if appropriate, take the following contingency actions
 - a. halt the process
 - b. inform the necessary people
- 2.5 maintain effective communication throughout the selection and transfer process.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, animal welfare and is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 3.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout.

The learner will:

5. understand how to monitor the selection of livestock

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 explain how the area and equipment is planned and prepared for the selection methods
- 5.2 explain the specifications used for selection, and the reasons for each specification and the selection process:
 - a. size and weight
 - b. age
 - c. appearance
 - d. number
 - e. condition
 - f. destination
- 5.3 explain how assessment is carried out and the reasons for using the different methods
- 5.4 explain how the livestock are collected and contained
- 5.5 describe the appropriate methods for moving the livestock
- 5.6 explain the reasons why livestock may not reach the specification, and what action is needed in each case
- 5.7 explain the correct methods for treating and handling the livestock, both in groups and individually
- 5.8 explain how to minimise stress to the livestock during the selection process
- 5.9 describe the optimum condition of the livestock during the selection process, and what problems can arise.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand how to determine the suitability of livestock for transfer

Assessment criteria

- 6.1 explain the actions to take when preparing livestock for transfer, and why
- 6.2 explain the reasons why livestock are not selected for transfer, and the range of actions required
- 6.3 describe the situations that might prevent the livestock being transferred, and the appropriate contingency action to take
- 6.4 explain the importance of maintaining effective communication throughout the process.

The learner will:

7. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 7.1 summarise current health and safety legislation, animal welfare, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 7.2 describe the possible environmental damage that could occur and how to respond appropriately
- 7.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste
- 7.4 explain the records required for management and legislative purposes and the importance of maintaining them.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment and materials

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

8.1 explain the methods of and importance of maintaining equipment and materials.

Unit 324 Collect, prepare and store semen

UAN:	M/502/1929
Level:	3
Credit value:	5
GLH:	33
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP32
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to take responsibility for collecting, preparing and storing semen. Simulation will not be acceptable where the unit is included in qualifications which verify competent performance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to collect semen

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 ensure the work area is safe and suitable for the collection of semen
- 1.2 prepare and handle livestock in a way which is likely to maximise the yield and quality of the semen, and minimise livestock stress
- 1.3 select and identify males unsuitable for breeding and take the correct action
- 1.4 make necessary adjustments to working methods and equipment throughout the process, taking account of:
 - a. health of the livestock
 - b. condition of the product
 - c. equipment functioning
 - d. environmental conditions
 - e. lighting
 - f. performance of the livestock
 - g. temperament of the livestock
- 1.5 ensure semen collected is of the correct quality and quantity
- 1.6 return livestock to their living environment safely and correctly.

The learner will:

2. be able to prepare and store semen

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 assess the condition of the semen accurately and take the correct action when it fails to meet the quality requirements
- 2.2 prepare and handle semen using the appropriate methods
- 2.3 label storage containers clearly and accurately and place them in the correct location
- 2.4 prepare semen for storage at the correct temperature and in accordance with production specifications, taking into account:
 - a. selection
 - b. labelling
 - c. keeping records
 - d. despatch
- 2.5 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to use and maintain relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 ensure at least two of the following types of equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout:
 - a. manual
 - b. powered
 - c. measuring.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 4.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 4.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

The learner will:

5. understand how to collect semen

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 explain the type of livestock suitable for the process
- 5.2 explain methods for preparing livestock
- 5.3 describe ways of reducing stress in livestock
- 5.4 explain the reasons why males may be unsuitable for breeding purposes
- 5.5 explain the types of adjustments to the process which may required.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand how to prepare and store semen

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 explain the methods for assessing the condition of the semen
- 6.2 describe the actions to be taken where semen does not meet correct quality requirements
- 6.3 explain preparation and handling methods
- 6.4 explain the ways in which semen must be stored in accordance with requirements
- 6.5 identify the types of records required and the importance of accurate record keeping.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 7.1 summarise current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 7.2 describe the possible environmental damage that could occur and how to respond appropriately
- 7.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste
- 7.4 explain the records required for management and legislative purposes and the importance of maintaining them.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment and materials

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

8.1 explain the methods of and importance of maintaining equipment and materials.

Unit 325 Prepare to shear livestock

UAN:	R/502/1843
Level:	3
Credit value:	2
GLH:	13
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP34.1
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required for preparing livestock for shearing. It covers preparing the work area and checking the livestock are free from dirt and debris. Simulation will not be acceptable where the unit is included in qualifications which verify competent performance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to prepare to shear livestock

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 ensure the work area is safe, clean and suitable for shearing
- 1.2 assemble livestock awaiting shearing safely, in the appropriate numbers and in a suitable waiting area
- 1.3 ensure livestock are dry, free of dirt and debris, and suitable for shearing
- 1.4 identify correctly and deal with livestock which are unsuitable for shearing
- 1.5 ensure the appropriate clothing is worn at all times during shearing.

The learner will:

2. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, animal welfare and is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 2.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 2.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout for:
 - a. shearing
 - b. containing livestock.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand how to prepare for shearing livestock

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 explain what is required of a suitable waiting area for livestock and why there is a need for such areas to be secure
- 4.2 explain the timescales and schedules for the shearing procedure
- 4.3 explain the necessary condition and appearance of livestock for shearing, and the reasons for this
- 4.4 describe safe and correct methods for moving livestock within the work area
- 4.5 explain the position in which the livestock must be placed for the shearing procedure to commence
- 4.6 explain the reasons why livestock may be unsuitable for shearing
- 4.7 explain the types of clothing which must be worn and the reasons for this.

The learner will:

5. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 summarise current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 5.2 describe the possible environmental damage that could occur and how to respond appropriately
- 5.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste
- 5.4 explain the records required for management and legislative purposes and the importance of maintaining them.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment and materials

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

6.1 explain the methods of and importance of maintaining equipment and materials.

Unit 326 Carry out and complete the shearing of livestock

UAN:	D/502/1800
Level:	3
Credit value:	6
GLH:	39
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS units LP34.2,3
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required for sheering livestock. It covers handling and shearing as well as wrapping the fleece.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to carry out shearing of livestock

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 ensure livestock are handled and positioned correctly at all times during shearing
- 1.2 carry out shearing with the minimum of stress and injury to the livestock
- 1.3 ensure the fleece is complete and undamaged
- 1.4 make the appropriate modifications to the shearing process where changes in conditions may reduce the quality of the fleece, taking into account:
 - a. weather
 - b. performance of equipment
- 1.5 ensure the correct clothing is worn at all times during shearing.

The learner will:

2. be able to complete the shearing of livestock

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 wrap and store fleeces correctly in a manner that maintains quality
- 2.2 ensure livestock are removed from the work area back to their living area safely and in a manner which causes minimum stress
- 2.3 apply treatments to the livestock safely and correctly on completion of shearing
- 2.4 leave the work area in a condition which is suitable to its subsequent use for one of the following:
 - a. indoors
 - b. outdoors.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, animal welfare, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 3.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

- 5.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout:
 - a. shearing
 - b. containing livestock.

The learner will:

6. understand why it is important to carry out shearing of livestock

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 explain the methods of handling and positioning livestock during shearing
- 6.2 explain the types of damage to the fleece which may occur during shearing, and the methods of work which will minimise the damage
- 6.3 explain the effects of changes in the weather, the performance of equipment and the response the livestock may have to shearing, and how to deal with these
- 6.4 describe the types of clothing which must be worn and the reasons for this.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand the processes for completing the shearing of livestock

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 7.1 explain the importance of adhering to schedules and timescales, and the reasons for this
- 7.2 explain the types of treatments which may be necessary and how these should be applied
- 7.3 explain methods of wrapping and storing the fleece.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. know how to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

8.1 identify the types of records required and the importance of accurate record keeping.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

9. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 9.1 summarise current health and safety, animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 9.2 describe the possible environmental damage that could occur and how to respond appropriately
- 9.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

The learner will:

10. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

10.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment for use.

Unit 327 Prepare, monitor and maintain the milking of livestock

UAN:	J/502/1841
Level:	3
Credit value:	10
GLH:	65
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP35
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required for preparing, monitoring and completing the milking process. It covers preparing the milking equipment, carrying out milking and procedures after milking.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to prepare for milking livestock

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 ensure the work area and all equipment is hygienic, safe and ready for use
- 1.2 assemble livestock awaiting milking correctly in an appropriate area
- 1.3 feed the correct quantity and type of foodstuffs during milking
- 1.4 ensure livestock are correctly positioned in the milking area
- 1.5 identify and deal correctly with livestock producing milk unsuitable for consumption, for each of the following:
 - a. mastitis
 - b. receiving medication
 - c. colostrums
- 1.6 ensure udders are clean and disease free
- 1.7 minimise contamination of milk at all times.

The learner will:

2. be able to monitor and maintain the milking of livestock

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 attach units to the livestock correctly
- 2.2 remove and place units in the correct position when the milk flow ceases
- 2.3 apply treatments correctly to the livestock on completion of the milking procedure
- 2.4 remove livestock from the milking area safely
- 2.5 identify and deal with changes in the performance of equipment promptly and in accordance with procedures covering:
 - a. breakages
 - b. wear
 - c. maintenance requirements
- 2.6 ensure communication and instructions are clear and accurate at all times.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

- 3.1 set up the required vacuum level and pulsation rate using the three of the following types of equipment:
 - a. pumps
 - b. pipes
 - c. collecting tanks
 - d. vacuum gauge
 - e. pulsation unit
- 3.2 use all equipment in accordance with work instructions and ensure the correct components are kept free of contamination throughout the milking procedure
 - a. pumps
 - b. pipes
 - c. clusters
 - d. collecting tanks.

The learner will:

4. be able to complete the milking of livestock

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 4.1 complete milking procedures within the required timescale
- 4.2 assess and confirm milk is free from contamination
- 4.3 identify and dispose of contaminated milk safely and in accordance with standard procedure
- 4.4 assemble livestock safely and correctly in a waiting area after milking
- 4.5 return stock to either of the following living areas:
 - a. fields
 - b. buildings
- 4.6 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes
- 4.7 store milk at the correct temperature and in a way which minimises the risk of contamination or wastage
- 4.8 clean the work area and all equipment ready for the next milking including:
 - a. pumps
 - b. pipes
 - c. collecting tanks.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. be able to work safely and minimise environmental damage

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 work in a way which maintains health and safety, animal welfare and is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 5.2 ensure personal hygiene is consistent with health and safety practice
- 5.3 carry out work in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 5.4 dispose of waste safely and correctly.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. know how to prepare for the milking of livestock

Assessment criteria

- 6.1 explain the requirements of a suitable collecting area and the reasons for maintaining the welfare of livestock (eg poor floors, fly control)
- 6.2 explain the reasons for feeding livestock during milking
- 6.3 describe the correct positioning of livestock within the milking area

- 6.4 draw conclusions on ways in which livestock respond to behaviour and describe suitable methods of handling difficult livestock during milking
- 6.5 explain the signs and symptoms of mastitis in livestock and the reasons why such livestock are unsuitable for the milking procedure
- 6.6 explain how to identify and deal with livestock receiving medication and producing milk which is unsuitable
- 6.7 describe reasons for, and methods of, minimising the risk of contamination during preparing for milking
- 6.8 outline the importance of effective communication during milking.

The learner will:

7. know how to monitor and maintain the milking of livestock

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 7.1 clarify the required vacuum level and pulsation rate for the different types of livestock
- 7.2 explain the methods of attaching units and why they must be attached correctly
- 7.3 explain the methods of minimising the risk of contamination during milking
- 7.4 explain changes in the livestock condition during milking and the necessary response to this
- 7.5 outline possible changes in the performance of equipment and explain how these should be rectified covering:
 - a. breakages
 - b. wear
 - c. maintenance requirements.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. know how to complete the milking of livestock

Assessment criteria

- 8.1 describe why schedules are important
- 8.2 explain the reasons why treatments are applied to the livestock on completion of the milking
- 8.3 explain possible methods for testing milk to check it is free of contamination
- 8.4 describe the correct methods for disposing of contaminated milk
- 8.5 identify the data and types of records which must be maintained after milking and the importance of accurate record keeping and why such records are needed
- 8.6 develop a plan for minimising the risk of contamination.

The learner will:

9. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 9.1 summarise current health and safety, animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 9.2 describe the possible environmental damage that could occur and how to respond appropriately
- 9.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Unit 328 Prepare, monitor and maintain a mechanically controlled livestock production

environment

UAN:	F/502/1840
Level:	3
Credit value:	6
GLH:	39
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP36
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to monitor and maintain a mechanically controlled livestock production environment. Within the poultry industry the unit is also applicable to hatchery production. The learner will maintain the livestock production environment in accordance with production requirements. They will be involved in monitoring environmental conditions and taking action in relation to any problems or variations. The types of production environment relevant include livestock growth and development, livestock reproduction and egg production. The term 'livestock' may be interpreted as 'hatching eggs' for anyone working within a hatchery. Simulation will not be acceptable where the unit is included in qualifications which verify

competent performance.

The learner will:

1. be able to prepare a mechanically controlled livestock production environment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 1.1 assess and confirm the work area for health and safety concerns, and maintain in a condition which is fit for purpose
- 1.2 ensure the layout of the production environment is suitable to the quantity and type of livestock, and conforms to relevant welfare codes
- 1.3 ensure the environment is set at the correct temperature
- 1.4 check and confirm that dust and gas levels are in accordance with production requirements
- 1.5 ensure ventilation systems are in good working order and suitable for the livestock
- 1.6 set lighting at the correct level to optimise production
- 1.7 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to monitor and maintain a mechanically controlled livestock production environment

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 maintain the environmental conditions in accordance with production requirements
- 2.2 measure, record and monitor environmental conditions in accordance with production requirements
- 2.3 identify four deviations from optimum environmental conditions and make the correct adjustments covering:
 - a. humidity
 - b. air quality
 - c. temperature
 - d. ventilation
 - e. light
- 2.4 assess and confirm the condition of the livestock correctly and ensure it conforms to welfare codes
- 2.5 identify and promptly respond appropriately to external factors which have an impact on the maintenance of the production environment
- 2.6 correctly implement and monitor precautions regarding the introduction of disease and contamination into the production environment at any time
- 2.7 ensure all communication with team members is clear, accurate and suitable to the livestock production environment.

The learner will:

3. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety and animal welfare, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 4.1 use four of the following types of equipment according to relevant legislation and organisational instructions:
 - a. heating
 - b. ventilating
 - c. lighting
 - d. controls
 - e. alarms
 - f. back-up equipment
- 4.2 identify any equipment malfunctions and take the appropriate actions to rectify the problem.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. understand how to prepare a mechanically controlled livestock production environment

Assessment criteria

- 5.1 explain requirements of the system in terms of layout and environmental conditions
- 5.2 state the relevant welfare codes regarding environmental control and why they are important
- 5.3 compare the requirements which different livestock (eg age, production status) have in relation to environmental conditions
- 5.4 explain methods of maintaining environmental conditions within the required parameters
- 5.5 state the reasons why good ventilation is important and explain how this can be achieved
- 5.6 describe the impact which environmental conditions and the layout of the production environment have on production
- 5.7 explain the types of problems which may occur and explain how these should be dealt with
- 5.8 identify the types of records required and the importance of accurate record keeping.

The learner will:

6. understand how to monitor and maintain a mechanically controlled livestock production environment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 explain the correct environmental conditions for production purposes
- 6.2 explain the influence which environmental conditions have on production
- 6.3 state the purpose of measuring and recording environmental conditions and describe the ways in which measuring should be carried out
- 6.4 explain the reasons why there may be deviations in environmental conditions and how these should be dealt with
- 6.5 explain how the condition and behaviour of livestock is influenced by environmental conditions
- 6.6 describe the types of equipment malfunction and how these should be dealt with
- 6.7 describe the alarms and fail safe procedures
- 6.8 clarify own limits of responsibility in relation to the maintenance of equipment within the system
- 6.9 explain methods for preventing and recognising disease and contamination within the system
- 6.10 outline the reasons why effective communication is important.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 7.1 summarise current health and safety, animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 7.2 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

8.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment for use.

Unit 329 Develop and implement plans for the disposal of waste

UAN:	K/502/1783
Level:	3
Credit value:	6
GLH:	39
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP37
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required for developing and evaluating plans for the disposal of waste. It focuses on effluent and waste control within the livestock sector and making sure the plans comply with relevant legislation. Simulation will not be acceptable where the unit is included in qualifications which verify competent performance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to develop and implement plans for the disposal of waste

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 develop draft plans for the effective disposal of waste covering all the following requirements:
 - a. organisational
 - b. environmental
 - c. legislative
- 1.2 consult others on the draft plans and amend them as appropriate based on feedback received
- 1.3 implement plans for the disposal of waste
- 1.4 check and maintain necessary recording and reporting arrangements for waste disposal
- 1.5 maintain resources required for the adequate disposal of waste in accordance with requirements
- 1.6 accurately identify problems with implementing plans and take the appropriate action as necessary.

The learner will:

2. be able to monitor and evaluate the storage and disposal of waste

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 monitor and evaluate the plans for the storage and disposal of waste according to:
 - a. resource use
 - b. adherence to legislation
 - c. production requirements
- 2.2 take the appropriate action where there are problems with the storage and disposal of waste
- 2.3 discuss and evaluate implementation with those involved in implementing the plans and identify potential improvements
- 2.4 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand how to develop and implement plans for the disposal of waste

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 explain the types of waste produced within enterprises and how these must be disposed of
- 4.2 explain how to develop and revise plans for the disposal of waste covering all the following requirements:
 - a. organisational
 - b. environmental
 - c. legislative
- 4.3 explain the reporting and recording arrangements which are necessary under legislation and codes of good practice
- 4.4 explain the forms that may be required for completion by members of staff
- 4.5 explain the types of problems which may occur during waste disposal and how these should be dealt with.

The learner will:

5. understand how to monitor and evaluate the storage and disposal of waste

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 explain how to monitor and evaluate the plans for the storage and disposal of waste according to:
 - a. resource use
 - b. adherence to legislation
 - c. production requirements
- 5.2 explain how the effectiveness of implementing the plans can be improved through discussion and evaluation
- 5.3 explain how to check and evaluate the effectiveness of waste disposal.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 6.1 summarise current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 6.2 describe the possible environmental damage that could occur and how to respond appropriately
- 6.3 describe the correct methods for disposing of organic and inorganic waste.

Unit 330 Monitor the preparation of birds for insemination and provide conditions for

fertilisation

UAN:	L/502/1842
Level:	3
Credit value:	5
GLH:	33
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP38
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to take responsibility for monitoring and preparing birds for insemination and provide conditions for fertilisation for production of poultry. It covers preparing the birds for reproduction and maintaining conditions for fertilisation to take place. Simulation will not be acceptable where the unit is included on qualifications which verify competent performance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to monitor the preparation of birds for insemination

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 review the suitability of birds for breeding purposes in accordance with the reproduction plans
- 1.2 confirm that the work area is safe and suitable for breeding purposes
- 1.3 monitor and maintain the handling and collection of birds in accordance with legislative and welfare requirements
- 1.4 review the physical condition and behaviour of birds and their readiness for reproduction through:
 - a. appearance
 - b. movement and behaviour
 - c. reproductive cycle
 - d. sexually transmitted diseases
 - e. physical abnormalities

1.5 confirm feed and water is of the correct quality and readily available to the birds.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

2.1 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to provide the conditions for fertilisation to take place

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 select the birds which have been identified as ready and suitable for breeding at the optimum time
- 3.2 establish and maintain the correct environmental conditions
- 3.3 judge the correct dosage of semen and ensure it is in line with requirements
- 3.4 perform the insemination of birds correctly and carefully, whilst maintaining and monitoring bird welfare
- 3.5 confirm fertilisation in accordance with reproduction plans and accurately record any variations.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to work safely and minimise environmental damage

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 4.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety and animal welfare, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 4.2 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

- 5.1 ensure the following equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout:
 - a. manual
 - b. powered
 - c. measuring.

The learner will:

6. understand how to prepare a mechanically controlled livestock production environment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 explain how to monitor the suitability of the birds for insemination
- 6.2 explain the principles of inseminating birds
- 6.3 explain the conditions required for breeding purposes
- 6.4 explain the correct methods and welfare requirements for handling birds in accordance with legislative requirements
- 6.5 clarify suitable methods of assembling the birds ready for insemination
- 6.6 interpret relevant legislation and codes of practice in relation to insemination
- 6.7 explain how to assess the readiness of the birds for insemination purposes
- 6.8 interpret changes in the appearance, movement and behaviour of the birds which may indicate problems
- 6.9 explain the types of physical abnormalities which may occur and how these should be dealt with
- 6.10 explain how to interpret changes in the physical condition of the birds which may impact on fertilisation and reproductive cycle
- 6.11 explain the importance of ensuring the required semen dosages are correct and the use and purpose of dilutent (if required)
- 6.12 describe the requirements for feed and water and how this should be supplied
- 6.13 explain the types of problems which may occur and how these should be dealt with.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. know how to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

7.1 identify the types of records required and the importance of accurate record keeping.

The learner will:

8. understand how to provide the conditions for fertilisation to take place

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 8.1 explain how to identify and select birds which are unsuitable for breeding
- 8.2 explain how fertilisation and reproduction is optimised
- 8.3 describe the environmental conditions required and explain the relationship between these and fertilisation
- 8.4 explain how to recognise signs of health and ill-health in poultry
- 8.5 describe the correct action to take when problems with the physical condition and behaviour of the birds are identified
- 8.6 describe the methods for confirming the fertilisation of birds.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

9. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 9.1 summarise current health and safety and animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 9.2 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

10. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

10.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment for use.

Unit 331 Monitor and maintain the brooding of young birds

UAN:	D/502/1943
Level:	3
Credit value:	6
GLH:	39
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP39.1
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to take responsibility for the brooding of large numbers of young birds. Ensuring that the brooding areas and environmental conditions are in accordance with production requirements and taking actions to rectify problems that arise in brooding of young birds.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to monitor and maintain the brooding of young birds

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 prepare housing correctly for the reception of day old birds, including:
 - a. bedding
 - b. starter feed
 - c. drinkers
 - d. environmental control equipment
- 1.2 ensure brooding areas are in a condition suitable for the reception of young birds
- 1.3 ensure young birds are moved to the brooding areas in the required numbers and in a manner which maintains their health
- 1.4 review and revise living conditions to optimise growth if required
- 1.5 monitor and replenish food and water supplies as required by the system.

The learner will:

2. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety and animal welfare, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 2.2 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

3.1 ensure equipment for brooding young birds is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 provide and report clear and accurate information.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. understand how to monitor and maintain the brooding of young

Assessment criteria

- 5.1 explain the types of housing required
- 5.2 explain how the seasons and weather conditions can affect the brooding of young birds
- 5.3 explain the importance of production requirements and targets in relation to the brooding of young birds
- 5.4 explain how to set up, monitor and adjust environmental controls and the effect these have on production
- 5.5 explain how young birds should be checked and handled
- 5.6 explain the actions to be taken in the event of the following problems with the brooding of young birds
 - a. faults in equipment
 - b. bird health
 - c. supply failure
- 5.7 explain the types of food and water supply and how these are monitored and maintained
- 5.8 describe the indications of poor health in young birds and the correct actions to take.

The learner will:

6. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 summarise current health and safety and animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 6.2 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 7.1 explain the importance of maintaining equipment for use
- 7.2 describe the methods of maintaining the range of equipment used.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. understand how to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

8.1 identify the types of records required and the importance of accurate record keeping.

Unit 332 Monitor and maintain the growth of young birds

UAN:	F/502/1935
Level:	3
Credit value:	6
GLH:	39
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP39.2
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to monitor and maintain the growth of large numbers of young birds.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to monitor and maintain the growth of young birds

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 check that the growth of young birds meets production requirements using appropriate methods
- 1.2 review and revise four of the following housing and environmental conditions to optimise the growth and development of the birds:
 - a. humidity
 - b. dust and gas
 - c. temperature
 - d. ventilation
 - e. light
- 1.3 evaluate litter conditions correctly
- 1.4 maintain accessibility of feed and water in order to optimise the growth and development of the birds
- 1.5 identify and adhere to the correct nutritional requirements of the birds
- 1.6 follow the correct procedure for removing and dealing with sick or damaged birds.

The learner will:

2. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety and animal welfare, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 2.2 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

3.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 provide and report clear and accurate information.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. understand how to monitor and maintain the growth of young

Assessment criteria

- 5.1 explain the methods for monitoring the growth of young birds
- 5.2 explain how the growth and development of birds is maintained and optimised through the control of:
 - a. environmental conditions
 - b. feed and water supply
- 5.3 explain how to evaluate the litter conditions
- 5.4 define how accessibility of water and feed is maintained and monitored
- 5.5 explain the feeding programme
- 5.6 explain the correct procedures for dealing with sick or damaged birds
- 5.7 define how birds should be handled and their performance checked
- 5.8 explain the performance standards for the birds concerned
- 5.9 explain the types of possible production problems from the list below and how these should be rectified
 - a. faults in equipment

- b. environmental conditions
- c. poor health of birds.

The learner will:

6. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 summarise current health and safety and animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 6.2 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 7.1 explain the importance of maintaining equipment for use
- 7.2 describe the methods of maintaining the range of equipment used.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. know how to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

- 8.1 identify the types of records required during growth and development and the purpose of these and the importance of accurate record keeping
- 8.2 explain to whom or where records should be transmitted and the timescales within which this must happen.

Unit 333 Monitor and maintain the receipt of eggs for hatching

UAN:	L/502/1954
Level:	3
Credit value:	5
GLH:	33
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP40
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills for monitoring the receipt and selection of eggs for hatching. Simulation will not be acceptable where this unit is included in qualifications which verify competent performance.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to monitor the receipt of eggs for hatching

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 identify incoming eggs by the following means and correctly deal with any discrepancies:
 - a. date of lay
 - b. source
 - c. number and code
- 1.2 ensure the use of protective clothing is in accordance with codes of practice.

The learner will:

2. be able to select and monitor eggs for hatching

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 establish and maintain the following storage conditions correctly and accurately:
 - a. temperature
 - b. relative humidity
- 2.2 use the correct methods to handle, grade and tray eggs ready for incubation and implement the required control measures
- 2.3 identify and safely dispose of eggs which are unsuitable for incubation, in accordance with production and in line with current and relevant legislative requirements
- 2.4 identify and store selected eggs in a condition appropriate to their flock, and egg quality based on:
 - a. age
 - b. size
 - c. shell
 - d. lay date
 - e. cleanliness
- 2.5 ensure communication of egg reception data is by the correct method and takes place within the required timescale.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety and animal welfare, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 ensure two of the following types of equipment are prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout
 - a. manual
 - b. powered
 - c. electronic
 - d. measuring.

The learner will:

5. be able to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

5.1 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand how to monitor the receipt of eggs for hatching

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 explain the methods for identifying the source, date of lay, number and code of incoming eggs
- 6.2 summarise the types of discrepancies which may occur in the identification of incoming eggs and how these should be dealt with.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand how to select and monitor eggs for hatching

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 7.1 explain how to achieve the required air quality and temperature of the storage environment and the methods of monitoring these
- 7.2 state the methods of achieving and maintaining hygiene in the storage environment
- 7.3 explain the methods in which eggs should be handled and trayed, and the control measures required
- 7.4 explain the methods of grading eggs
- 7.5 state how eggs which are unsuitable should be disposed of and why this method is used
- 7.6 state to whom information should be reported and how, and outline methods for dealing with communication difficulties.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 8.1 summarise current health and safety and animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 8.2 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

The learner will:

9. know the types of equipment required and how to maintain them

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 9.1 describe the equipment which will be required for the activity
- 9.2 describe the methods of maintaining the range of equipment used.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

10. know how to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

10.1 identify the types of records kept for incoming eggs and why these are important.

Unit 334 Monitor and maintain the preparation, loading and incubation of eggs

UAN:	R/502/1969
Level:	3
Credit value:	6
GLH:	39
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP41
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the understanding, knowledge and skills to monitor and maintain the loading and incubation of hatching eggs. The learner will prepare and load incubators and this will involve setting up and monitoring and maintaining environmental conditions, maintaining hygiene, and ensuring that eggs are correctly loaded into the incubator.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to monitor and maintain the preparation and loading of incubators

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 ensure the work area, incubation area and incubation environment are safe, clean and meet the requirements of production
- 1.2 select eggs for incubation in accordance with set times and the hatchery plan
- 1.3 ensure eggs are loaded into the incubator in the correct way
- 1.4 check, monitor and maintain incubator alarm system is in a fit state for use
- 1.5 establish and maintain the following environmental conditions within the incubator in accordance with production requirements:
 - a. temperature
 - b. humidity
 - c. air quality
- 1.6 identify any problems with the preparation and loading of incubators caused by the following:
 - a. equipment failure
 - b. egg quality

- c. poor hygiene
- d. production timing.

The learner will:

2. be able to monitor and maintain the incubation of eggs

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 monitor and maintain the hygiene of the working environment in accordance with the required hygiene standards
- 2.2 monitor and maintain the following aspects of the incubator environment in accordance with production requirements:
 - a. temperature
 - b. humidity
 - c. air quality
- 2.3 check egg fertility in accordance with organisational requirements at the correct intervals and take appropriate action based on the correct interpretation of results
- 2.4 select eggs for transfer and hatching in accordance with production requirements
- 2.5 provide and record clear and accurate information
- 2.6 confirm the work area and relevant equipment is clean and in a suitable condition for future use.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety and animal welfare, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout.

The learner will:

5. understand how to monitor and maintain the preparation and loading of incubators

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 explain the reasons why hygiene is important, the methods and measurement standards for maintaining hygiene
- 5.2 clarify the timing requirements of the incubation system, what may affect these and any required remedial actions
- 5.3 explain the ways in which eggs must be loaded into the incubator and the implications of not loading eggs properly
- 5.4 explain the reasons why eggs are loaded into the incubator in specific ways
- 5.5 explain the purpose, use, maintenance and correct response to alarms
- 5.6 explain how to respond to an alarm signal
- 5.7 explain the correct environmental conditions required within the incubator and how these are measured covering:
 - a. temperature
 - b. humidity
 - c. air quality
- 5.8 explain the ways in which environmental conditions are controlled and the influence on production
- 5.9 explain the types of problems which may occur during the preparation and loading of incubators and during incubation and the appropriate action to be taken.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand how to monitor and maintain the incubation of eggs

Assessment criteria

- 6.1 explain the production requirements in relation to the incubation of eggs
- 6.2 define the methods for monitoring the incubator environment, the reasons for this and remedial action to be taken if necessary
- 6.3 explain the different indications that the incubator environment requires adjustment, how such adjustments should be carried out and the levels of authority for such adjustments
- 6.4 explain the methods of checking the fertility of eggs and how this information is used
- 6.5 explain the actions to take where there are problems with fertility
- 6.6 explain how to distinguish when the eggs are ready for transfer and how the transfer is carried out
- 6.7 explain the importance of maintaining a clean and hygienic work area and the procedures for cleaning the work area and equipment
- 6.8 explain the types of records kept for incoming eggs, why these are important and how they should be interpreted
- 6.9 explain when and to whom information should be forwarded and why deadlines must be met.

The learner will:

7. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 7.1 summarise the current health and safety and animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 7.2 describe how environmental damage can be minimised
- 7.3 describe the correct methods for disposing of waste.

Unit 335 Establish and monitor the hatching and despatching of poultry

UAN:	J/502/1953
Level:	3
Credit value:	6
GLH:	39
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP42
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required for establishing and maintaining the hatching of eggs. This includes maintaining equipment in a suitable condition, monitoring egg positions and checking the condition of newly hatched birds. It also covers maintaining the despatch of poultry.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to establish and monitor the hatching of eggs

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 confirm environmental conditions to be in accordance with the requirements of the system
- 1.2 monitor and maintain the required levels of hygiene prior to, during and after hatching
- 1.3 monitor newly hatched birds and correctly deliver for sexing
- 1.4 identify and dispose of sub-standard products using the correct methods
- 1.5 clean and maintain hatching area and equipment in a safe and hygienic manner ready for future use.

The learner will:

2. be able to monitor the despatch of poultry

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 prepare newly hatched poultry correctly and confirm that they are ready for transportation
- 2.2 monitor and maintain the work area and environment in a condition suitable to the operations
- 2.3 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes
- 2.4 ensure communication is clear and accurate, and meets their needs for information on the despatch of poultry.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety and animal welfare, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 3.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice
- 3.4 maintain personal hygiene in accordance with codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 confirm hatchers and appropriate equipment to be used are in a condition suitable for the hatching of eggs
- 4.2 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition.

The learner will:

5. understand how to establish, monitor and maintain the hatching of eggs

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 explain the setting up, use and operating conditions of hatchers and hatching equipment
- 5.2 explain the production requirements in relation to the hatching of eggs
- 5.3 state the planned positioning of eggs and the importance of this to production
- 5.4 explain the required environmental conditions to promote hatching and the necessary adjustments to the system which may be required:
 - a. temperature
 - b. humidity
 - c. air quality
 - d. lighting
- 5.5 explain how to check that newly hatched birds are suitable for transfer
- 5.6 explain the ways in which newly hatched birds must be handled
- 5.7 describe the features of sub-standard products, correct methods of disposal and the requirements of legislation
- 5.8 explain the methods for cleaning hatching area, the reasons why this is important and the necessary monitoring which is required
- 5.9 explain the types of production problems which may occur and how these should be rectified
 - a. equipment failure
 - b. poor hygiene
 - c. environmental conditions.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand how to monitor the despatch of poultry

Assessment criteria

- 6.1 explain the methods of preparing newly hatched poultry for despatch and transportation
- 6.2 explain the correct ways in which the newly hatched poultry must be boxed
- 6.3 explain how to administer vaccines to the poultry
- 6.4 identify the types of records required and the importance of accurate record keeping
- 6.5 describe the methods of and reasons for communicating effectively
- 6.6 explain the condition in which the work area needs to be left for future use.

The learner will:

7. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 7.1 summarise current health and safety and animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements and COSHH procedures
- 7.2 describe the possible environmental damage that could occur and how to respond appropriately
- 7.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste
- 7.4 explain the methods and importance of maintaining hygiene and the hygiene standards required.

Unit 336 Establish, monitor and maintain egg production

UAN:	A/502/1951
Level:	3
Credit value:	6
GLH:	39
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP43
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required for establishing, monitoring and maintaining egg production. It covers identification and monitoring of the resources, egg production and the factors which may affect this.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to establish egg production

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 monitor and maintain resources to optimise production
- 1.2 check the development and productivity of the birds at regular intervals and take the appropriate action
- 1.3 implement the lighting programme where required according to organisational requirements
- 1.4 monitor the behaviour of the birds, identify concerns and take the appropriate action as necessary
- 1.5 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes
- 1.6 correctly interpret the production records and take the appropriate action
- 1.7 monitor and maintain the living area according to the requirements of the system
- 1.8 monitor and maintain bird welfare in accordance with legislative requirements
- 1.9 take steps to ensure eggs are laid in the appropriate place.

The learner will:

2. be able to maintain egg production

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 monitor and maintain the living area in accordance with the system requirements
- 2.2 monitor egg quality, identify any concerns regarding egg quality and take appropriate action as necessary
- 2.3 check the productivity of the birds at regular intervals by interpreting appropriate records and take action
- 2.4 identify factors affecting the performance of the birds and take the appropriate action.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety and animal welfare, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 3.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout.

The learner will:

5. understand how to establish egg production

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 explain the equipment and resources required to optimise bird welfare and production and how these should be monitored and maintained
 - a. feed
 - b. ventilation
 - c. equipment
 - d. housing
- 5.2 explain the correct development of the bird in line with requirements
- 5.3 state the performance targets for the birds and the appropriate action to be taken when deviations occur
- 5.4 explain the lighting programme for birds and the effects of different lighting programmes or deviations from requirements
- 5.5 describe normal and abnormal behaviour of the birds in the system and appropriate action to be taken
- 5.6 explain the records required and methods of interpreting them, and the appropriate action to take where there are concerns.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand how to maintain egg production

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 describe the living area appropriate to the system, and methods of maintaining it and the changes
- 6.2 explain the possible problems with the resources and potential solutions
- 6.3 explain the production factors affecting egg quality and ways of dealing with them
- 6.4 state the optimum production levels of the birds
- 6.5 explain the factors affecting the performance level of the birds and the appropriate actions to take.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 7.1 summarise current health and safety and animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 7.2 describe the possible environmental damage that could occur and how to respond appropriately
- 7.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

The learner will:

8. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

8.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment for use.

Unit 337 Monitor and maintain the collection, grading and preparation of eggs

UAN:	M/502/1946
Level:	3
Credit value:	7
GLH:	46
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS units LP44.1,2
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the leaner with the understanding, knowledge and skills required for monitoring and maintaining the collection, grading and preparation of eggs for transport. It covers dealing with problems, identifying poor quality eggs, maintenance of the storage conditions and ensuring the quality of preparation is maintained.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to monitor and maintain the collection of eggs for transport

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 ensure personal hygiene is acceptable for egg collection
- 1.2 monitor and maintain the collection of eggs using methods that are suitable for the system of egg production used and in line with requirements
- 1.3 ensure the methods and procedures for egg collection maximise production
- 1.4 ensure the methods of collection used minimise stress to the birds, and are in line with welfare codes
- 1.5 ensure eggs are collected at the right time of day, and at intervals that maximise the number of eggs collected
- 1.6 regularly check any damage to eggs and minimise damage to eggs by correct use of collection methods and equipment
- 1.7 ensure eggs are handled correctly, and are prepared ready for selection
- 1.8 monitor and adjust the storage of eggs to maintain them in appropriate environmental conditions

1.9 correctly identify problems with the storage and preparation of eggs and take prompt actions to rectify the situation.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to monitor the grading of eggs

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 assess eggs are clean and free of debris and dirt
- 2.2 monitor and maintain egg quality in accordance with production requirements
- 2.3 accurately identify and remove eggs unsuitable for use
- 2.4 monitor egg handling, recognise any deviations from the correct handling methods and take the appropriate action
- 2.5 ensure identification markings are clear and according to organisational requirements
 - a. site, house or flock code
 - b. batch number
 - c. lay date
- 2.6 position the eggs on the trays correctly
- 2.7 correctly identify all the problems with egg quality and take the appropriate action:
 - a. shell faults
 - b. level of cleanliness.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety and animal welfare, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 3.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain and interpret records

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes
- 4.2 correctly interpret records to identify any area of concern, compare against organisational requirements and take appropriate action.

The learner will:

5. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

5.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective way.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand why it is important to monitor the collection of eggs

Assessment criteria

- 6.1 explain the problems that can arise when preparing equipment and materials
- 6.2 give reasons why personal and work area hygiene standards are required
- 6.3 explain the roles and responsibilities of staff in relation to collection of eggs
- 6.4 explain the different methods of collecting eggs in the system and how to minimise stress to the birds
- 6.5 explain how the method of collection maximises egg production, and what corrective measure must be taken when production is adversely affected
- 6.6 explain the importance of correct timing when collecting eggs
- 6.7 state how the egg collection system can damage eggs and how this is minimised covering:
 - a. poor handling
 - b. soiling
 - c. equipment faults and breakages
- 6.8 explain the correct methods of handling eggs
- 6.9 explain the problems that can occur with egg collection in the system and the correct action to be taken
- 6.10 describe the organisational requirements for egg numbers, the reasons why numbers vary, and the appropriate action to take.

The learner will:

7. understand how to monitor and maintain the preparation of eggs for transport

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 7.1 state the condition of the storage area in relation to hygiene and health and safety.
- 7.2 explain the appropriate storage conditions for the eggs and methods of maintaining them
 - a. temperature
 - b. humidity
- 7.3 explain the effects of inappropriate storage conditions, and reason for monitoring correct conditions
- 7.4 explain the problems with the storing of eggs, and what action to take
- 7.5 explain the methods used to minimise damage during transport.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. understand how to monitor and maintain the grading of eggs

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 8.1 explain the different categories of eggs required and the reasons for the shell faults
- 8.2 explain the correct methods for packing or preparing eggs in the system being used
- 8.3 explain how eggs become contaminated, and the actions needed to prevent this
- 8.4 explain the importance and function of identification markings covering:
 - a. site, house or flock code
 - b. batch number
 - c. lay date
- 8.5 explain the reasons for poor shell quality generally and the appropriate action to take.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

9. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

9.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment for use.

The learner will:

10. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 10.1 summarise current health and safety and animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 10.2 describe the possible environmental damage that could occur and how to respond appropriately
- 10.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

11. understand the interpretation and records required

Assessment criteria

- 11.1 explain the records required for management and legislative purposes and the importance of maintaining them
- 11.2 explain how to interpret records for use in the organisation.

Unit 338 Monitor and maintain soil nutrition for grassland and forage crops

UAN:	F/502/1787
Level:	3
Credit value:	4
GLH:	26
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP46.1
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required for carrying out a soil analysis and interpreting this. The unit does not cover the detailed application of nutrients or promoting of crops growth as these are covered in other units.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to monitor and maintain soil nutrition

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 1.1 evaluate the condition of the soil in accordance to grass / forage crop production requirements
- 1.2 carry out soil sampling using a correct method
- 1.3 promote crop growth and development, in accordance with production requirements
- 1.4 apply nutrients in accordance with any requirements for crop growth and environmental legislation requirements.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

2.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout.

The learner will:

3. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety and animal welfare, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 3.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand how to monitor and maintain soil nutrition

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 4.1 classify the different types of soils
- 4.2 explain how to examine soil structure and the factors that can affect it
- 4.3 explain the methods to improve soil structure
- 4.4 explain how to sample and handle soil correctly
- 4.5 explain how to interpret a soil analysis
- 4.6 explain the importance of soil pH
- 4.7 critically compare the types of nutrients, which may be applied
- 4.8 explain the relationship of nutrient application and crop production.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

5.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment for use.

The learner will:

6. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 6.1 summarise current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 6.2 describe the possible environmental damage that could occur and how to respond appropriately
- 6.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of organic and inorganic waste
- 6.4 explain the records required for management and legislative purposes and the importance of maintaining them.

Unit 339 Manage grassland and forage crops to support livestock grazing

UAN:	M/502/1834
Level:	3
Credit value:	4
GLH:	26
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP46.2
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required for managing grassland and forage to support livestock. It covers the identification of different forage and grass crops. It also covers estimating the forage requirements and how these can be adjusted.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to manage grassland and forage crops to support livestock grazing

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 differentiate correctly between common agricultural grasses, forage crops, and weeds
- 1.2 maintain or improve a pasture and take the appropriate action to correct any problem
- 1.3 ensure the quantity and type of livestock are appropriate for the grazing situation
- 1.4 implement a suitable method of grazing the forage
- 1.5 analyse the forage for species that could reduce livestock performance, and take appropriate action if there is a problem.

The learner will:

2. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 2.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 2.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. understand how to manage grassland and forage crops to support livestock grazing

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 explain the appropriate methods of identifying grasses / forage
- 3.2 summarise the characteristics of desirable and undesirable forages
- 3.3 explain how to identify when a pasture requires improving
- 3.4 critically compare methods for improving pasture
- 3.5 explain how to calculate the productivity of a forage
- 3.6 explain reasons for adjusting the stocking rate during the season
- 3.7 explain how to estimate forage requirements of livestock at different stages within their production
- 3.8 evaluate suitable systems for the utilisation of the forage in relation to the type of stock foraging
- 3.9 explain the types of unwanted and dangerous vegetation and how to identify them
- 3.10 explain methods of controlling and eradicating unwanted and dangerous vegetation.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 summarise current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 4.2 describe the possible environmental damage that could occur and how to respond appropriately
- 4.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Unit 340 Promote the health and well-being of livestock

UAN:	T/502/1785
Level:	3
Credit value:	5
GLH:	33
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit LP48
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to monitor and promote the health and well-being of livestock. It covers monitoring and reporting of physical condition and behaviour and implementing measures to maintain livestock health.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to promote and maintain the health and well-being of livestock

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 ensure livestock are handled in a manner which complies with relevant legislation, minimises any likelihood of stress and injury, and maintains their health and well-being
- 1.2 provide livestock with sufficient and effective opportunities to move, and maintain physical functioning
- 1.3 monitor the physical condition and behaviour of the livestock at suitable intervals, and recognise and report on the following:
 - a. appearance
 - b. posture and movement
 - c. behaviour
 - d. bodily functioning
- 1.4 implement two specific measures to promote and maintain the well-being of livestock:
 - a. preventative care
 - b. environmental adjustment
 - c. changing feed or water provision
- 1.5 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes
- 1.6 deal with livestock emergencies immediately and summon assistance when appropriate.

The learner will:

2. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, animal welfare and is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 2.2 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. know the signs of healthy and unhealthy livestock

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 describe the appearance, posture and movement, behaviour and bodily functioning of healthy livestock
- 3.2 describe the signs which indicate potential problems with livestock health and well-being (eg disease, disability, disorders, pest infestations, trauma) and the appropriate actions to take.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand how to promote the health and well-being of livestock

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 explain how to promote the health and well-being of livestock to minimise their stress and injury
- 4.2 explain the relationship between the purpose for which the livestock are being kept and the methods of promoting their health and well-being
- 4.3 explain why livestock need movement and how the type and amount of this varies at different times in the production process
- 4.4 explain the measures to maintain the health and well-being of livestock covering:
 - a. preventative care
 - b. environmental adjustment
 - c. changing feed or water provision
- 4.5 explain how to recognise a health emergency in an animal and the correct actions to take
- 4.6 explain the records required for management and legislative purposes and the importance of maintaining them.

The learner will:

5. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 5.1 summarise current health and safety and animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 5.2 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Unit 344 Plan and maintain supplies of physical resources within the work area

UAN:	J/502/1449
Level:	3
Credit value:	3
GLH:	13
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU9.2
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	This unit will provide the learner with the skills, knowledge and understanding required for planning the requirements of physical resources within the work area and ensure that supplies are maintained. Physical resources could include products, materials or equipment and can be applied to a number of environments. Simulation will not be acceptable.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to maintain supplies of physical resources

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 1.1 monitor supplies of physical resources to ensure that they are suitable and sufficient for current work activities
- 1.2 ensure that supplies of physical resources are stored appropriately
- 1.3 identify variations in future requirements for physical resources and plan correctly
- 1.4 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

2.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements.

The learner will:

3. understand how to maintain supplies of physical resources

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 explain how the quantity and quality of resources required for specific work activities are planned to include:
 - a. products or materials
 - b. equipment
- 3.2 explain how to recognise any faults or shortfalls in supplies of resources and the appropriate action to be taken
- 3.3 explain the purpose of manufacturer's recommendations regarding the storage and use of resources
- 3.4 explain the types of records required and the importance of accurate record keeping.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 summarise current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements.

Unit 345 Prepare and operate a power vehicle (excluding tractors)

UAN:	H/501/0460
Level:	3
Credit value:	4
GLH:	26
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU12
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to take responsibility for the preparation and operation of a power vehicle, including attachments. Power vehicles include ATVs, skid-steers, bob-cats and four wheel drives. Assessment to be based on naturally occurring evidence of realistic working environment The learner will be required to operate a power vehicle in two of the following ground conditions: a. wet b. dry c. frost and on two of the following terrain a. hard surfaces b. soft surfaces c. slopes Candidates will be required to have appropriate training/certificates for use of some power vehicles.

The learner will:

1. understand how to prepare a power vehicle for operation

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 1.1 identify the function of all controls and instruments
- 1.2 list the required pre-start checks and adjustments
- 1.3 describe health and safety issues in relation to the preparation and use of the power vehicle
- 1.4 detail types of attachments and how they should be secured
- 1.5 detail types of attachments that are safe for use with the power vehicle and those that are not
- 1.6 identify conditions which should be taken into account when considering the use of attachments
- 1.7 list the types of safety equipment which should be available
- 1.8 describe the correct use and duration of warning signals and indicators.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. prepare a power vehicle for operation

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 carry out pre-start checks and adjustments in accordance with standard procedures
- 2.2 check the immediate work area for hazards and obstacles and take the appropriate action
- 2.3 ensure that the appropriate safety equipment is available and in good working order
- 2.4 select attachments that are suitable for the power vehicle
- 2.5 make sure that attachments are secure and safe
- 2.6 check that the work area is clear of people and animals immediately prior to the start of operations
- 2.7 use the correct warning signals immediately prior to the commencement of operations
- 2.8 carry out all work activities in accordance with health and safety legislation and codes of practice.

The learner will:

3. understand how to operate a power vehicle

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 describe the ways in which the vehicle should be manoeuvred and how different weather and ground conditions must be taken into account
- 3.2 list the types of hazards which may be encountered and how these should be dealt with
- 3.3 describe the capabilities of the vehicle and the expected efficiency of vehicle operation
- 3.4 detail how to use attachments safely
- 3.5 explain by the reasons why the vehicle should be left in a condition suitable for future use
- 3.6 detail health and safety legislation, and codes of practice in relation to the preparation and use of power vehicles

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. operate a power vehicle

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 conduct all movements of the vehicle safely, and consistent with the type of vehicle and operation
- 4.2 modify operating procedures to take into account any changes in weather and ground conditions, and types of terrain
- 4.3 deal with any hazards and obstacles encountered during the operation in accordance with standard practice
- 4.4 maintain the efficiency of vehicle performance through the appropriate handling and use of the vehicle
- 4.5 use attachments to the vehicle safely at all times
- 4.6 leave the vehicle safe after use and in a condition suitable to its future use
- 4.7 carry out all work activities in accordance with health and safety legislation, and codes of practice.

Unit 345 Prepare and operate a power vehicle (excluding tractors)

Supporting information

Evidence requirements

Learning Outcome 1

Pre-start checks and adjustments:

- a. routine maintenance
- b. safety checks

Ground conditions:

- a. wet
- b. dry
- c. frost

Efficiency of vehicle performance:

- a. gears
- b. speed
- c. hydraulics
- d. coverage of ground

Terrain:

- a. hard surfaces
- b. soft surfaces
- c. slopes.

Unit 347 Prepare and construct new structures and surfaces

UAN:	J/502/1452
Level:	3
Credit value:	5
GLH:	33
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU12
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the understanding, knowledge and skills required to construct new structures and surfaces on land-based sites. Structures may be permanent or temporary and could include: drains, permanent drainage systems, boundaries, animal holding pens and poly tunnels etc. Surfaces may include: standing areas, container beds and pathways. Simulation will not be acceptable. Candidates may need knowledge of the Construction Design and Management Regulations (CDM) 2007.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. prepare to construct new structures and surfaces

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 prepare the site in a manner appropriate for the structure or surface and which minimises the effects on the surrounding environment
- 1.2 prepare the necessary materials for construction.

The learner will:

2. construct new structures and/or surfaces

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 construct the structure or surface in accordance with the specification
 - a. setting out and location
 - b. materials and resources
 - c. timescale
 - d. working methods
 - e. waste management
 - f. restitution of site
 - g. the relationship of the structure and surface to its context
- 2.2 ensure the structure or surface meet the specification and is fit for purpose on completion of the work.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 3.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 3.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to maintain and use relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout.

The learner will:

5. understand how to construct new structures and surfaces

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 explain how to interpret specifications and the importance of following them covering:
 - a. setting out and location
 - b. materials and resources
 - c. timescale
 - d. working methods
 - e. waste management
 - f. restitution of site
 - g. the relationship of the structure and surface to its context
- 5.2 explain the problems that may arise and how to minimise and the appropriate action to take including; remedying the situation and/or informing those who need to act
- 5.3 describe methods of constructing the structure or surface and the relationship of this to its planned use
- 5.4 explain how the planned use of the surface or structure may affect the methods of construction used.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 summarise current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 6.2 describe the possible environmental damage that could occur and how to respond appropriately
- 6.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

7.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment for use.

Unit 348 Prepare and maintain equipment and machines

UAN:	K/501/0492
Level:	3
Credit value:	3
GLH:	19
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU28
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to maintain and repair equipment and machines. Maintenance may also be required due to equipment malfunction. The unit covers manual (hand operated) and mechanical (engine drive) equipment and machines. Assessment to be based on naturally occurring evidence of realistic working environment The health and safety considerations within this unit include; the handling of stored energy (eg springs, belt tension, hydraulic pressure or electrical discharge), the use of hazardous substances and the disposal of waste products.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. understand how to prepare equipment and machines for maintenance

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 explain the purpose of a maintenance schedule plan
 - a. routine
 - b. breakdown
- 1.2 justify circumstances in which authorisation must be obtained prior to maintenance
- 1.3 research information required for the maintenance procedure and how it should be obtained
- 1.4 describe methods for preparing equipment and machines
 - a. manual
 - b. mechanical

- 1.5 investigate the dangers created by stored energy and how these should be responded to during the preparation stage
- 1.6 evaluate hazardous chemicals and substances which may be present and ways in which they should be dealt with
- 1.7 select the type of tools, equipment and materials required for the maintenance procedure
 - a. hand tools
 - b. power tools
- 1.8 describe the ways, and reasons, for making equipment and machinery for dis-assembly and re-assembly purposes
- 1.9 describe the location of stored equipment and any associated components.

The learner will:

2. understand how to maintain and repair equipment and machines

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 describe methods for the diagnosis of faults and the identification of the root cause
- 2.2 give a range of routine maintenance requirements and why these must be adhered to
- 2.3 analyse factors which impact on the value of continuing with the procedure such as cost of repair, estimated working life, immediate needs for the equipment/machinery use
- 2.4 describe the reasons and methods for maintaining equipment and machines
- 2.5 investigate the possible consequences of not maintaining equipment and machines
- 2.6 investigate legislative requirements relating to the maintenance of equipment and machinery, and the work area
- 2.7 give a range of components that require periodic replacement and the reasons for this
- 2.8 describe procedures for obtaining replacement components
- 2.9 describe safe and appropriate methods of storing equipment and machinery
- 2.10 describe how and where to obtain expert advice in relation to maintenance
- 2.11 describe the necessary post-maintenance checks
- 2.12 describe how to keep appropriate records.

The learner will:

3. prepare equipment and machines for maintenance

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 obtain the relevant information and authorisation for the maintenance procedure eg manual/maintenance
- 3.2 identify the equipment and machines requiring maintenance eg routine and breakdown.
- 3.3 make sure the equipment and machines for maintenance are safe, and completely isolated from the power source
- 3.4 keep the work area safe and in a condition suitable for the maintenance procedure
- 3.5 obtain the appropriate tools and materials for the maintenance procedures
- 3.6 complete the preparation of equipment and machines for maintenance in accordance with manufacturers instructions eg manual/mechanical
- 3.7 identify the relevant components for dis-assembly and reassembly purposes.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. maintain and repair equipment and machines

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 4.1 assess the maintenance requirements based on the condition and use of the equipment and machines
- 4.2 identify, remove and replace worn and damaged components in accordance with manufacturers' instructions
- 4.3 where replacement components are unavailable, safely store the equipment and machinery, and take the appropriate action to obtain the suitable replacements
- 4.4 carry out the maintenance in accordance with manufacturers' instructions, standard procedure and legislation
- 4.5 identify the need for expert advice and assistance and promptly refer this matter to the appropriate member of staff
- 4.6 make sure that stored equipment and machines are safe, secure and appropriately protected from any adverse conditions
- 4.7 carry out the correct tests on completion of the maintenance procedure to confirm the machinery/equipment are returned to good working order.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. understand and comply with current health and safety legislation and codes of practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

5.1 health and safety in relation to the preparation, maintenance and repair of equipment and machines for maintenance and the usage on the work are

- 5.2 select types of protective clothing and the reasons why it must be worn
- 5.3 describe the correct ways of wearing protective clothing
- 5.4 maintain health and safety in accordance with relevant legislation and codes of practice.

The learner will:

6. understand and work safely with hazardous chemicals

Assessment criteria

- 6.1 assess hazardous chemicals and substances which may be present and ways of minimising leakage
- 6.2 describe safe and appropriate methods for disposing of waste materials
- 6.3 minimise dangers from contamination and hazardous chemicals
- 6.4 minimise the escape of substances and dispose of waste in a safe manner and place e.g. hazardous and non-hazardous.

Unit 349 Select and prepare animals for breeding

UAN:	J/502/1659
Level:	3
Credit value:	4
GLH:	26
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU36.1
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to select animals for breeding. It covers the selection of animals, fertilisation through natural methods or by artificial insemination. It also covers maintaining the health of the breeding animals.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to select and prepare animals for breeding

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 select animals which are suitable for breeding
- 1.2 assess the physical condition of the animals selected for breeding for four of the following criteria:
 - a. appearance and condition
 - b. weight
 - c. posture and movement
 - d. behaviour
 - e. reproductive cycle
 - f. inherited diseases
 - g. sexually transmitted diseases
 - h. age of animal and its last pregnancy
- 1.3 facilitate fertilisation using one of the following methods:
 - a. natural methods
 - b. artificial insemination
- 1.4 maintain the health and condition of breeding animals
- 1.5 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

The learner will:

2. be able to use and maintain relevant equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

2.1 ensure equipment is prepared, used and maintained in a safe and effective condition throughout.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to promote animal welfare and health and safety

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 work in a way which promotes animal health and welfare, health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation and codes of practice
- 3.2 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand how to prepare animals for breeding

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 explain the principles of selecting individual animals for breeding
- 4.2 explain how each of the criteria listed below are used to assess the suitability of animals for breeding:
 - a. appearance and condition
 - b. weight
 - c. posture and movement
 - d. behaviour
 - e. reproductive cycle
 - f. sexually transmitted diseases
 - g. inherited diseases
 - h. age of animal and its last pregnancy
- 4.3 explain how to determine the optimum time for breeding including identification of oestrus
- 4.4 explain suitable preparation methods for animal and/or equipment for mating
- 4.5 explain the arrangements for the care of animals for breeding.

The learner will:

5. understand the breeding of animals

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 explain why and when artificial or natural breeding methods are used in animals
- 5.2 explain species specific mating behaviour which determines or precludes mating methods including how animals should be introduced
- 5.3 explain the factors which influence conception in animals
- 5.4 explain the anatomy of male and female reproductive systems
- 5.5 explain the arrangements for the care of breeding and nonbreeding males
- 5.6 identify the types of records required and explain the importance of accurate record keeping.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand relevant animal welfare and health and safety legislation

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 6.1 summarise current health and safety legislation, animal health and welfare, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 6.2 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

7. understand the reasons for maintaining equipment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

7.1 explain the importance and methods of maintaining equipment for use.

Unit 350 Manage the care of young animals

UAN:	F/502/1661
Level:	3
Credit value:	3
GLH:	19
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU36.3
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required for the care of young animals from birth to weaning. It includes methods of artificial rearing, fostering, animal health, behaviour and welfare and methods of weaning.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to care for young animals

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 ensure the appropriate food and water is provided to the young, from birth to weaning
- 1.2 carry out weaning using an appropriate method
- 1.3 monitor the health and condition of the young
- 1.4 carry out artificial rearing (including fostering), where applicable, in a manner which is appropriate to the animal
- 1.5 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

The learner will:

2. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, animal health and welfare and is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 2.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 2.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. understand how to care for young animals

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 explain the signs of good and ill-health in young animals
- 3.2 explain how to promote the health and welfare of young animals
- 3.3 explain methods of weaning, and the appropriateness of their use
- 3.4 explain potential problems encountered by young animals and actions to resolve them. problems to include:
 - a. loss of parent
 - b. competition
 - c. risk of injury
 - d. risk of disease
- 3.5 explain the options for artificial rearing (including fostering) and the different management requirements of each system
- 3.6 explain the records required for management and legislative purposes and the importance of maintaining them.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 summarise current health and safety legislation, animal health and welfare, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 4.2 summarise own responsibilities under animal health and welfare and health and safety legislation
- 4.3 describe the possible environmental damage that could occur and how to respond appropriately
- 4.4 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Unit 351 Establish animals in a new environment

UAN:	Y/502/1469
Level:	3
Credit value:	3
GLH:	19
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU42.2
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to establish animals in a new environment. The unit covers preparing the new environment ready for the animals and monitoring them during establishment. Simulation will not be acceptable.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to establish animals in a new environment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 1.1 ensure the new environment is prepared to allow for the safe introduction of the animals
- 1.2 safely establish the animals in their new environment
- 1.3 monitor and maintain the health and welfare of the animals.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to promote health and safety

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

2.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, animal welfare, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements.

The learner will:

3. be able to maintain accurate records

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

3.1 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand how to establish animals in a new environment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 4.1 explain how to prepare the environment to allow the safe introduction of animals
- 4.2 explain the factors in the new environment which may cause animals stress and how these can be minimised
- 4.3 explain the different methods of establishing animals in new environments
- 4.4 summarise the indicators of potential problems with health and welfare and the action to take.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

5.1 summarise current health and safety, animal welfare legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements.

Unit 354 Safe use and application of pesticides

UAN:	T/600/1286
Level:	2
Credit value:	3
GLH:	30
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS units CU81.1,2,3
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required for preparing for the application of pesticides, applying pesticides in accordance with instructions and legislation. The evidence requirements for this unit are PA1 and a PA Pesticide Application unit, eg PA6, PA2. No other evidence is necessary or admissible. The learning outcomes below cover the requirements for this unit and are for reference purposes only. To comply with legislation, candidates must ensure that they hold the relevant Certificate of competence for each situation in which they wish to apply pesticides.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. know how to use and apply pesticides safely

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 demonstrate knowledge of operator's responsibilities under current legislation controlling the use of pesticides
- 1.2 demonstrate knowledge of interpreting product label information
- 1.3 demonstrate knowledge of personal safety and contamination
- 1.4 demonstrate knowledge of pesticide and container storage
- 1.5 demonstrate knowledge of the disposal of pesticides, container and packaging
- 1.6 demonstrate knowledge of the requirement for record keeping
- 1.7 demonstrate knowledge of environmental factors and wildlife considerations.

The learner will:

2. be able to prepare to apply pesticides

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 identify applicator controls and components
- 2.2 prepare and check prime mover, where applicable, and all equipment
- 2.3 check applicator/equipment for defects and security of attachment
- 2.4 read and interpret product label
- 2.5 select spray volume /spray quality/rate of application
- 2.6 demonstrate knowledge of legislation and safety requirements.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. be able to calibrate the sprayer or applicator

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 carry out activities to calibrate the applicator
- 3.2 demonstrate knowledge of calibration data to be recorded
- 3.3 calculate, measure and mix pesticide
- 3.4 demonstrate knowledge of the preparation of concentrated pesticides.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. be able to apply pesticide safely

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 4.1 carry out a risk assessment, including an environmental assessment, of the site to be sprayed
- 4.2 demonstrate knowledge of safe and accurate spraying/application procedures
- 4.3 use appropriate methods to apply pesticide safely to a site or crop.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. be able to carry out post-operation procedures

Assessment criteria

- 5.1 demonstrate knowledge of cleaning, decontamination and storing of equipment
- 5.2 complete an application record.

Unit 354 Safe use and application of pesticides

Supporting information

Evidence requirements

Evidence required is PA1 plus a PA application unit, eg PA2 or PA6. Please insert a copy of the PA certificate(s) into the candidate's portfolio. Please ensure that you show the original certificate(s) to the assessor.

Unit 355 Identify the need for and plan habitat management work

UAN:	T/502/1530
Level:	3
Credit value:	4
GLH:	26
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU88.1
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	This unit provides the learner with the knowledge, skills and understanding to identify the need for habitat management work to be carried out and plan the necessary work. The unit is applicable to the management of all types of habitats and the full range of management techniques. Simulation will not be acceptable.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. know identify habitat management work

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 identify the need for habitat management through use of all of the following:
 - a. site monitoring
 - b. management plan
 - c. reports from others.

The learner will:

2. be able to plan for habitat management work

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 plan habitat management for at least four of the following objectives:
 - a. to create or maintain suitable conditions for particular species
 - b. to create or maintain a desired mix of habitats for access and recreation
 - c. to conserve desirable physical or archaeological features
 - d. to reduce the pressures of human activity on habitats
 - e. to promote site safety
- 2.2 take account of the environmental value of at least two of the following types of sites in planning:
 - a. ecological
 - b. archaeological
 - c. recreational
- 2.3 select appropriate habitat management methods to achieve objectives
- 2.4 produce work plans and specifications for the identified work to include the following:
 - a. schedule
 - b. location
 - c. methods and procedures
 - d. physical resources
 - e. human resources
 - f. legal requirements
 - g. standard of outcome required
- 2.5 carry out risk assessments and identify safe working procedures
- 2.6 seek agreement from all relevant interested parties and ensure that all necessary permissions are in place
- 2.7 identify the most appropriate workforce for the planned habitat management work
- 2.8 identify and access the resources required to carry out the planned work
- 2.9 schedule habitat management work based on the following:
 - a. identified priorities
 - b. effects of season and timing
- 2.10 record plans in a suitable format.

The learner will:

3. understand how to identify the need for habitat management work

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 explain how to identify the need for habitat management through use of:
 - a. site monitoring
 - b. management plan
 - c. reports from others
- 3.2 explain how to identify the objectives of habitat management for the following objectives:
 - a. to create or maintain suitable conditions for particular species
 - b. to create or maintain a desired mix of habitats for access and recreation
 - c. to conserve desirable physical or archaeological features
 - d. to reduce the pressures of human activity on habitats
 - e. to promote site safety
- 3.3 describe how to recognise the environmental value of sites.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand the need to plan habitat management work

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 explain how the environmental value of sites affects the planning of work
- 4.2 explain how to assess risks and develop safe working procedures
- 4.3 explain the process of producing work plans and specifications to organisational requirements including:
 - a. agreement of objectives
 - b. agreement of plans
 - c. when permissions are required
 - d. the suitable workforce
 - e. the resources required (tools and equipment, people)
 - f. schedule of work
 - g. legal requirements
 - h. standard of outcome
- 4.4 explain how planned work fits into organisational objectives, local and UK biodiversity action plans.

Unit 355 Identify the need for and plan habitat management work

Supporting information

Evidence requirements

2.4

Candidate must include all that apply to the relevant location

Co-ordinate and oversee **Unit 356** habitat management work

UAN:	A/502/1531
Level:	3
Credit value:	4
GLH:	26
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU88.2
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to co-ordinate and oversee habitat management work. It also involves the selection and briefing of a suitable workforce to carry out the habitat management work. Simulation will not be acceptable.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to co-ordinate and oversee habitat management work

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 make available the necessary resources to allow habitat management work to be carried out in a safe and effective way. Resources to include:
 - a. natural
 - b. physical
 - c. human
 - d. financial
- 1.2 inform the appropriate person where these resources are not available
- 1.3 brief those who will be carrying out the work with regard to:
 - a. work specification
 - b. environmental value of the site and its implications for the planned work
- 1.4 oversee habitat management work for four of the following objectives:
 - a. to create or maintain suitable conditions for particular species
 - b. to create or maintain a desired mix of habitats for access and recreation
 - c. to conserve desirable physical or archaeological features
 - d. to reduce the pressures of human activity on habitats

- e. to promote site safety
- 1.5 communicate with the work team and other interested parties in a way which promotes understanding and goodwill
- 1.6 provide clear and accurate information for recording purposes.

The learner will:

2. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 2.2 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage
- 2.3 manage and dispose of waste in accordance with legislative requirements and codes of practice.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. understand how to co-ordinate and oversee habitat management work

Assessment criteria

- 3.1 explain the required type and quantity of resources needed for habitat management work
- 3.2 describe the appropriate action to take in the case of inadequate resources
- 3.3 describe relevant aspects of work specifications, and individual responsibilities
- 3.4 describe how to select a workforce which is appropriate for the planned work
- 3.5 describe methods of briefing the workforce on the activities required
- 3.6 describe how to effectively oversee habitat management work which is being carried out
 - a. to create or maintain suitable conditions for particular species
 - b. to create or maintain a desired mix of habitats for access and recreation
 - c. to conserve desirable physical or archaeological features
 - d. to reduce the pressures of human activity on habitats
 - e. to promote site safety
- 3.7 explain how to identify and minimise the effect of disruptions and how to select corrective actions
- 3.8 explain how to establish, maintain and improve systems to monitor work
- 3.9 describe methods of communication likely to promote understanding and goodwill
- 3.10 identify the types of records required and the importance of accurate record keeping.

The learner will:

4. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 summarise current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 4.2 describe the possible environmental damage that could occur and how to respond appropriately
- 4.3 explain the correct and appropriate methods for disposing of waste.

Unit 357 Monitor and evaluate the effectiveness of habitat management work

UAN:	F/502/1532
Level:	3
Credit value:	4
GLH:	26
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU88.3
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to monitor and evaluate the effectiveness of habitat management work. The length of time over which such monitoring and evaluation should take place will vary according to the habitat and type of work. Simulation will not be acceptable.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to monitor and evaluate the effectiveness of habitat management work

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 set in place systems to monitor the effectiveness of habitat management work in creating desired conditions within appropriate timescales with regard both:
 - a. the habitat being managed
 - b. the work which was carried out
- 1.2 use the outcomes of your monitoring to inform the planning of future habitat management work to include:
 - a. planning of your own future work
 - b. planning by other people
- 1.3 plan and implement additional work to rectify any problems or failures to achieve original management objectives.

The learner will:

2. understand how to monitor and evaluate the effectiveness of habitat management work

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 explain the criteria used to evaluate the habitat management work at completion of practical activities
- 2.2 outline the requirements of the original work plan and specification
- 2.3 explain the importance of longer-term monitoring to determine whether habitat management has been effective
- 2.4 identify the factors that determine the length of time over which monitoring should take place
- 2.5 explain how to use the outcomes of monitoring to improve future plans and where necessary how to plan additional work.

Unit 358 Plan the preparation and use of tractors and attachments

UAN:	F/502/1515
Level:	3
Credit value:	6
GLH:	39
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit CU116
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	This unit provides the learner with the skills, knowledge and understanding for planning the preparation, operating and evaluating the operation of tractors and attachments. The evaluation will cover the ongoing operations to ensure the operation and efficiency requirements are met. The unit covers all types of tractors. The learner must use at least three attachments: trailed, mounted, fore end loaders, PTO operated and hydraulic drive equipment. The unit does not cover self-propelled machinery such as combine harvesters, ATVs or handlers.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. plan the preparation and use of tractors and attachments

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 identify the most appropriate tractor and attachment required for the operations:
 - a. trailed
 - b. mounted
 - c. PTO operated
 - d. hydraulic
 - e. fore end loader
- 1.2 ensure the combination meets all relevant legislative requirements, particularly when used on the public highway
- 1.3 ensure the operator is competent to use the selected combination.

The learner will:

2. prepare and use tractors and attachments

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 ensure all tractors and attachments are prepared in line with good practice standards, for the day's work
- 2.2 demonstrate calibration to meet operational requirements
- 2.3 ensure operations are carried out efficiently and at least three key efficiency factors are monitored including:
 - a. gears
 - b. hydraulics
 - c. tyre pressure
 - d. counter balance
 - e. ballasting
 - f. engine revs
 - g. use of performance monitoring equipment
- 2.4 ensure all operations on the public highway are carried out to minimise risk and disruption to the general public and are within legislative requirements
- 2.5 use information generated by onboard monitoring equipment to modify operations.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. monitor the use of tractors and attachments

Assessment criteria

- 3.1 ensure operational requirements are being met and take appropriate actions if necessary
- 3.2 monitor efficiency of the operation and take action to improve where necessary
- 3.3 use any onboard monitoring equipment to achieve optimum operation and report on information gathered
- 3.4 make ongoing adjustments or calibrations to meet operational requirements to at least three of the following:
 - a. gears
 - b. hydraulics
 - c. tyre pressure
 - d. counter balance
 - e. ballasting
 - f. engine revs
 - g. attachment
- 3.5 maintain records to meet legislative and organisational requirements.

The learner will:

4. be able to promote health and safety and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 4.1 work in a way which promotes health and safety, is consistent with relevant legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements
- 4.2 ensure all operations are carried out safely and risk assessments are carried out when required
- 4.3 ensure work is carried out in a manner which minimises environmental damage

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. understand the requirements to be considered when planning

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 5.1 explain the range of tractor power and layout requirements for a range of operations covering:
 - a. wheel type
 - b. spacing
 - c. pressure
- 5.2 explain why the following conditions must be considered when planning the operations and type of tractor/attachment to use:
 - a. weather
 - b. terrain
 - c. ground conditions
 - d. distance to travel
 - e. road type
- 5.3 explain the range of attachments and compatibility of tractors with different attachments

Learning outcome

The learner will:

6. understand how to prepare and use tractors and attachments

Assessment criteria

- 6.1 explain the preparation and maintenance requirements of the tractors and attachments
- 6.2 explain the setting and adjustments to obtain operational requirements
- 6.3 outline the need for fully briefing the operator prior to starting operations
- 6.4 explain the reason for calibration and the methods used
- 6.5 explain how to how to monitor and improve efficiency

The learner will:

7. understand the need to evaluate operations

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 7.1 explain all the efficiency factors relating to different tractor/ attachments, operational activities:
 - a. gears
 - b. hydraulics
 - c. tyre pressure
 - d. counter balance
 - e. ballasting
 - f. engine revs
 - g. use of performance monitoring equipment
- 7.2 explain the efficiency monitoring equipment
- 7.3 explain the situations when operations would be suspended or changes in order to meet operational requirements.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

8. understand relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

- 8.1 summarise all current and relevant legislation which may impact on the choice and use of tractors and attachment
- 8.2 identify the types of records required and the importance of accurate record keeping
- 8.3 describe the risk assessments requirements and safe practice.

Unit 359 Promote responsible public use of the environment

UAN:	H/502/3161
Level:	2
Credit value:	4
GLH:	30
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS unit E1.2
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	The aim of this unit is to provide the learner with the knowledge and skills required to safeguard members of the public and the environment.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to safeguard members of the public and others.

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 1.1 maintain the safety of the public and others during visits to the site
- 1.2 work safely encouraging everyone throughout all activities to follow current legislation, codes of practice, organisational policies and procedures.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to safeguard the environment

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 provide information and advice to encourage members of the public to use the site in a way which is consistent with its purpose and condition
- 2.2 identify visitors and others who may cause a threat and take the appropriate action to minimise any damage or risk, covering two of the following:
 - a. to the site and its contents
 - b. to flora and fauna
 - c. to own personal health and safety
 - d. to other people's health and safety.

The learner will:

3. know how to safeguard members of the public and the environment

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 outline organisational codes of practice and requirements about the care of visitors and other members of the public, eg supporting people in terms of their safety and welfare by providing information and advice
- 3.2 state the needs of the public and others, and when to influence their use of the site and offer advice or help
- 3.3 state why the organisation may have certain access policies or specific areas for public access
- 3.4 explain the importance of balancing the needs of the site with the needs of the public and others
- 3.5 describe the features of the site and the effects the public and others may have on it
- 3.6 outline threats the public may pose to:
 - a. the site and its contents
 - b. flora and fauna
 - c. own personal health and safety
 - d. other people's health and safety
- 3.7 explain how to handle people who cause a threat to sites in an effective, safe and courteous way.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. know relevant health and safety legislation and environmental good practice

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

4.1 outline the current health and safety legislation, codes of practice and any additional requirements

Unit 371 Organise the delivery of reliable customer service

UAN:	D/500/8917
Level:	3
Credit value:	8
GLH:	30
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Customer Service NOS unit 25
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	This unit is about how the learner delivers and maintains excellent customer service by being alert to customer reactions and knowing and understanding how the reactions can be used to improve the service. In addition, the learner will need to record customer service information to ensure reliable service.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. plan and organise the delivery of reliable customer service.

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 plan, prepare and organise everything they need to deliver services or products to different types of customers
- 1.2 organise what they do to ensure that they are consistently able to give prompt attention to your customers
- 1.3 re-organise their work to respond to unexpected additional workloads.

The learner will:

2. review and maintain customer service delivery

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 maintain service delivery during very busy periods and unusually quiet periods
- 2.2 maintain service delivery when systems, people or resources have let them down
- 2.3 consistently meet their customers' expectations
- 2.4 balance the time they take with their customers with the demands of other customers seeking their attention
- 2.5 respond appropriately to their customers when customers make comments about the products or services they are offering
- 2.6 alert others to repeated comments made by their customers
- 2.7 take action to improve the reliability of their service based on customer comments
- 2.8 monitor the action they have taken to identify improvements in the service they give to their customers.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. use recording systems to maintain reliable customer service

Assessment criteria

- 3.1 record and store customer service information accurately following organisational guidelines
- 3.2 select and retrieve customer service information that is relevant, sufficient and in an appropriate format
- 3.3 quickly locate information that will help solve a customer's query
- 3.4 supply accurate customer service information to others using the most appropriate method of communication.

The learner will:

4. understand how to organise the delivery of reliable customer service

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 describe organisational procedures for unexpected situations and their role within them
- 4.2 describe resource implications in times of staff sickness and holiday periods and their responsibility at these times
- 4.3 explain the importance of having reliable and fast information for their customers and the organisation
- 4.4 evaluate the organisational procedures and systems for delivering customer service
- 4.5 identify useful customer feedback and explain how to decide which feedback should be acted on
- 4.6 describe how to communicate feedback from customers to others
- 4.7 evaluate the organisational procedures and systems for recording, storing, retrieving and supplying customer service information
- 4.8 explain the legal and regulatory requirements regarding the storage of data.

Unit 372 Improve customer relationship

UAN:	H/601/1232
Level:	3
Credit value:	7
GLH:	47
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Customer Service NOS unit 26
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	This unit is about the learner improving their relationship with customers by delivering consistent and reliable customer service. In addition, the learner will need to show that they genuinely want to give customers high levels of service and that they will make every possible effort to meet or exceed the customer's expectations.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. improve communication with their customers

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 select and use the best method of communication to meet their customers' expectations
- 1.2 take the initiative to contact their customers to update them when things are not going to plan or when they require further information
- 1.3 adapt their communication to respond to individual customers' feelings.

The learner will:

2. balance the needs of their customers and their organisation

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 meet their customers' expectations within their organisation's service offer
- 2.2 explain the reasons to their customers sensitively and positively when customer expectations cannot be met
- 2.3 identify alternative solutions for their customers either within or outside the organisation
- 2.4 identify the costs and benefits of these solutions to their organisation and to their customers
- 2.5 negotiate and agree solutions with their customers which satisfy them and are acceptable to their organisation
- 2.6 take action to satisfy their customers with the agreed solution when balancing customer needs with those of their organisation.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. exceed customer expectations to develop the relationship

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 make extra efforts to improve their relationship with customers
- 3.2 recognise opportunities to exceed their customers' expectations
- 3.3 take action to exceed their customers' expectations within the limits of their own authority
- 3.4 gain the help and support of others to exceed their customers' expectations.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand how to improve the customer relationship

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 describe how to make best use of the method of communication chosen for dealing with customers
- 4.2 explain how to negotiate effectively with customers
- 4.3 explain how to assess the costs and benefits to their customer and their organisation of any unusual agreement they make
- 4.4 show the importance of customer loyalty and/or improved internal customer relationships to the organisation.

Unit 373 Monitor and solve customer service problems

UAN:	J/601/1515
Level:	3
Credit value:	6
GLH:	40
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Customer Service NOS unit 32
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	This unit is all about the learner solving immediate customer service problems and changing systems to avoid repeated customer service problems.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. solve immediate customer service problems

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 respond positively to customer service problems following organisational guidelines
- 1.2 solve customer service problems when they have sufficient authority
- 1.3 work with others to solve customer service problems
- 1.4 keep customers informed of the actions being taken
- 1.5 check with customers that they are comfortable with the actions being taken
- 1.6 solve problems with service systems and procedures that might affect customers before they become aware of them
- 1.7 inform managers and colleagues of the steps taken to solve specific problems.

The learner will:

2. identify repeated customer service problems and options for solving them

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 identify repeated customer service problems
- 2.2 identify the options for dealing with a repeated customer service problem and consider the advantages and disadvantages of each option
- 2.3 work with others to select the best option for solving a repeated customer service problem, balancing customer expectations with the needs of the organisation.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. take action to avoid the repetition of customer service problems

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 obtain the approval of somebody with sufficient authority to change organisational guidelines in order to reduce the chance of a problem being repeated
- 3.2 action their agreed solution
- 3.3 keep their customers informed in a positive and clear manner of steps being taken to solve any service problems
- 3.4 monitor the changes they have made and adjust them if appropriate.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand how to monitor and solve customer service problems

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 describe organisational procedures and systems for dealing with customer service problems
- 4.2 describe the organisational procedures and systems for identifying repeated customer service problems
- 4.3 explain how the successful resolution of customer service problems contributes to customer loyalty with the external customer and improved working relationships with service partners or internal customers
- 4.4 explain how to negotiate with and reassure customers while their problems are being solved.

Unit 374 Boar semen collection and processing

UAN:	L/501/0744
Level:	3
Credit value:	5
GLH:	50
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS units LP24, LP25, LP33
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	Learners will gain skills and knowledge of laboratory facilities, Boar stud management, collection, preparation and storage management of semen.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. understand and demonstrate knowledge of laboratory facilities

Assessment criteria

- 1.1 describe key laboratory facilities required for processing semen
- 1.2 detail equipment required in a laboratory
- 1.3 define the most critical part of the water purification process
- 1.4 select consumables required in a laboratory for collecting and processing semen
- 1.5 describe key optional equipment which would be useful in the laboratory when processing semen
- 1.6 identify types of diluent which could be used for each of the following:
 - a. fresh semen (same day use)
 - b. 3 day semen life
 - c. 6 day semen life
- 1.7 detail various catheters available for AI
- 1.8 describe factors which affect sperm quality.

The learner will:

2. understand boar stud management

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 comment on frequency of collection for:
 - a. young boars
 - b. mature boars
- 2.2 define the reasons for stud boar housing to ideally be away from main herd or on perimeter of main herd
- 2.3 describe the requirements of collection area
- 2.4 detail important points to be considered when feeding and supplying water to boars and stud boars
- 2.5 calculate the number of AI boars and state management points which will affect this
- 2.6 calculate the number of boars required for a specific herd size
- 2.7 inspect a stud boar's living accommodation and comment on accommodation requirements

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. understand the process of collection, preparation and storage management of semen

Assessment criteria

- 3.1 detail care routines to be maintained on a stud boar
- 3.2 describe the tasks to be carried out in preparation of a boar for collection
- 3.3 detail the checks to be made on the collection area prior to collection
- 3.4 define routine tasks done prior to a boar mounting dummy
- 3.5 describe the steps in the collection procedure from boar entering collection area until returned to his pen
- 3.6 detail points to remember in relation to laboratory hygiene
- 3.7 describe which pieces of equipment should be kept in a warm box
- 3.8 identify the temperature of the warm box and its contents before use
- 3.9 define the equipment which should be switched on at least 2 hours before use
- 3.10 give the typical range in volume of raw semen likely to be collected
- 3.11 give the range of dilution rates for raw semen
- 3.12 detail laboratory preparation before collection of semen
- 3.13 detail routine processing of semen after collection
- 3.14 detail routines for storing diluted semen
- 3.15 describe which records should be kept when conducting on-farm semen collection
- 3.16 assess the motility of sperm
- 3.17 prepare equipment in the laboratory, prepare correct boar and collect a semen sample.

Unit 375 Pig feed storage, milling and mixing

UAN:	A/501/0772
Level:	3
Credit value:	4
GLH:	40
Relationship to NOS:	This unit is linked to Agriculture NOS units CU28, LP27
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.
Aim:	Learners will gain skills and knowledge of preparation and conduct of milling operations, carrying out feed mixing operations and feed storage and legislation.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. prepare and conduct milling operations

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 1.1 describe the legal requirements and safety regulations for milling and mixing
- 1.2 describe the pre-start checks to be carried out on a mill to ensure safe operation
- 1.3 demonstrate how a mill screen should be changed
- 1.4 mill a cereal sample to a specified grist size for a stated class of pigs.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. carry out feed mixing operations

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 describe possible causes of incorrectly mixed diets
- 2.2 perform pre-start checks on a wet or dry mixer to ensure safe operation
- 2.3 mix a specified diet.

The learner will:

3. understand feed storage and legislation relating to feed milling and mixing

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 describe commonly used dry ingredients which may be included in pig diets
- 3.2 describe liquid ingredients which may be included in pig diets
- 3.3 describe ingredients prohibited from pig diets
- 3.4 describe the responsibilities of the person taking delivery of pig feeds or straights
- 3.5 describe the checks to be made before, during and after delivery of feeds or straights
- 3.6 describe the types of vermin found on pig farms
- 3.7 give a range of safe methods for controlling vermin
- 3.8 describe the problems caused by vermin on livestock farms
- 3.9 describe feed records that must be kept by legislation for purchased and home mixed foodstuffs
- 3.10 describe feed records needed by management for purchased and home mixed foodstuffs
- 3.11 describe the requirements for sampling when home-mixing feed rations
- 3.12 define the requirements for raw materials and end products of home-mixed foodstuffs
- 3.13 describe the problems that can occur in stored feed.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand feed storage and legislation relating to feed milling and mixing (continued)

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 define who/what should be protected by mill managers when mixing medicated feeds (eg consumers, environment etc)
- 4.2 define the regulatory requirements for mixing medicated feeds
- 4.3 define the regulatory requirements which affect the feeding of pigs
- 4.4 describe the different types of straights feeds
- 4.5 examine feed storage at a pig unit and assess its suitability against stated management points
- 4.6 examine feeding equipment and comment on its suitability.

Unit 376 Lead the work of teams and individuals to achieve their objectives

UAN:	K/505/4993
Level:	3
Credit value:	4
GLH:	26
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to plan the work of teams

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 1.1 provide opportunities for team members to contribute to the planning and organisation of their work
- 1.2 develop plans for the team and each individual which meet their operational objectives
- 1.3 confirm plans and schedules are realistic within organisational constraints
- 1.4 plan the allocation of work taking full account of team members' abilities and development needs
- 1.5 explain team plan to team members in a way that meets the teams requirements
- 1.6 explain an individuals' plan to the team members
- 1.7 confirm team members' understanding of the plans and their work activities
- 1.8 update plans at regular intervals taking account of changes to individuals, the team and organisation.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to assess the work of teams and individuals

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 explain the purpose of assessment clearly to team and individuals
- 2.2 assess teams and individuals objectively against clear and agreed criteria using valid information.

The learner will:

3. be able to provide feedback to teams and individuals on their work

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

3.1 provide constructive feedback to teams and individual team members.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand the principles of leading teams and individuals

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 explain the importance of communication skills when leading teams and individuals
- 4.2 explain own role in planning work activities within organisational constraints
- 4.3 explain the use of assessment and feedback as part of team development
- 4.4 summarise the information needed to assess the work of teams and individuals
- 4.5 explain the importance of involving team members in the planning and assessment of their own work
- 4.6 summarise strategies for motivating team members
- 4.7 explain the principles of developing work plans for teams and individuals both in the short and medium term
- 4.8 summarise the impact of line management structures on developing work plans.

Unit 377 Improve customer service

UAN:	D/505/5011
Level:	2
Credit value:	7
GLH:	47
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to improve communication with customers

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 1.1 use communication methods to meet customers' needs
- 1.2 adapt communication to respond to individual customers' requirements

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to balance the needs of customer and the organisation

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 explain the reasons to customers when expectations cannot be met
- 2.2 identify alternative solutions for customers
- 2.3 identify the costs and benefits of alternative solutions to organisation and customers
- 2.4 negotiate solutions with customers which are acceptable to the organisation and the customer
- 2.5 apply agreed solution balancing the needs of customer and organisation.

The learner will:

3. be able to exceed customer expectations

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 use methods to improve relationships with customers
- 3.2 recognise opportunities to exceed customers' expectations
- 3.3 take action to exceed customers' expectations within the limits of job role
- 3.4 request the help and support of others to exceed their customers' expectations

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand how to improve the customer relationship

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 explain how to negotiate with customers
- 4.2 explain how to assess the costs and benefits to customers and organisation of any unusual agreement
- 4.3 explain the importance of customer loyalty and improved customer relationships to organisation.

Unit 378 Monitor and solve customer service problems

UAN:	H/505/5012
Level:	3
Credit value:	6
GLH:	40
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to solve immediate customer service problems

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 1.1 respond to customer service problems
- 1.2 solve customer service problems within job role responsibilities
- 1.3 work with others to solve customer service problems
- 1.4 keep customers informed of the actions being taken
- 1.5 agree with customers action to be being taken
- 1.6 inform managers and colleagues of the steps taken to solve problems.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to identify options for solving repeated customer service problems

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 identify repeated customer service problems
- 2.2 identify the options for dealing with a repeated customer service problem considering the advantages and disadvantages of each option
- 2.3 select the option for solving a repeated customer service problem with colleagues balancing customer expectations with the needs of the organisation.

The learner will:

3. be able to take action to avoid the repetition of customer service problems

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 3.1 obtain the approval of a colleague who has authority to change organisational guidelines in order to reduce the chance of a problem being repeated
- 3.2 implement the agreed solution to a repeated customer service problem
- 3.3 keep customers informed of steps being taken to solve any service problems
- 3.4 monitor the changes made, adjusting them if appropriate.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

4. understand how to monitor and solve customer service problems

Assessment criteria

- 4.1 describe organisational procedures and systems for dealing with customer service problems
- 4.2 describe the organisational procedures and systems for identifying repeated customer service problems
- 4.3 explain how the successful resolution of customer service problems contributes to customer loyalty and improved working relationships
- 4.4 explain how to negotiate with and reassure customers while problems are being solved.

Unit 379 Implement a marketing plan

UAN:	R/505/5006
Level:	3
Credit value:	4
GLH:	26
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to prepare for the implementation of marketing plans

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 1.1 develop an implementation plan that specifies objectives, actions, responsibilities, budget, timescale and success criteria
- 1.2 brief personnel on their roles and responsibilities in accordance with the marketing plan
- 1.3 ensure the availability of agreed marketing resources
- 1.4 explain the importance of understanding the nature of the market in which the activity is being targeted.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to implement marketing plans

Assessment criteria

- 2.1 deliver the requirements of the plan within budget and timescale
- 2.2 address risks, problems and variances from expectations in accordance with the marketing plan
- 2.3 keep stakeholders up to date with progress, developments and issues
- 2.4 record and report on the outcomes of the implementation in accordance with the marketing plan and organisational procedures.

The learner will:

3. Understand how to prepare marketing plans

Assessment criteria

- 3.1 explain the purpose of the marketing plan
- 3.2 explain how marketing plans are communicated within the organisation

Unit 401 Manage budgets

UAN:	D/505/5008
Level:	4
Credit value:	5
GLH:	20
Endorsement by a sector or regulatory body:	This unit is endorsed by Lantra SSC.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

1. be able to manage budgets

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 1.1 control budget performance within limits and deadlines
- 1.2 analyse and take action to minimise costs where possible
- 1.3 take corrective action to make sure of best value for money
- 1.4 authorise expenditure within the scope of own authority.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

2. be able to monitor budgets

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 2.1 record transactions as required
- 2.2 produce information on performance against budget, when required
- 2.3 make sure all calculations are accurate
- 2.4 record information that will help with the preparation of future budgets.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

3. understand the purpose of budgets

Assessment criteria

- 3.1 explain the purpose and benefits of managing financial resources effectively and efficiently
- 3.2 identify legal, regulatory and organisational requirements for managing a budget
- 3.3 describe different types of budgetary systems and their features.

The learner will:

4. understand how to manage budgets

Assessment criteria

The learner can:

- 4.1 describe methods for monitoring, controlling and recording income and expenditure
- 4.2 describe ways in which costs may be minimised in own area of responsibility
- 4.3 identify situations in which corrective action may be needed
- 4.4 describe the scope of own authority for managing a budget and authorising expenditure.

Learning outcome

The learner will:

5. understand how to report performance against budgets

Assessment criteria

- 5.1 explain the purpose and benefits of reporting information on performance against budget
- 5.2 explain how to check the accuracy of budget calculations
- 5.3 explain the purpose and benefits of recording information that will help with the future preparation of budgets.



Appendix 1 Relationships to other qualifications

Links to other qualifications

Literacy, language, numeracy and ICT skills development

These qualifications can develop skills that can be used in the following qualifications:

- Functional Skills (England) see www.cityandguilds.com/functionalskills
- Essential Skills (Northern Ireland) see www.cityandguilds.com/essentialskillsni
- Essential Skills Wales see www.cityandguilds.com/esw



Appendix 2 Sources of general information

The following documents contain essential information for centres delivering City & Guilds qualifications. They should be referred to in conjunction with this handbook. To download the documents and to find other useful documents, go to the **Centres and Training Providers homepage** on **www.cityandguilds.com**.

Centre Manual - Supporting Customer Excellence contains detailed information about the processes which must be followed and requirements which must be met for a centre to achieve 'approved centre' status, or to offer a particular qualification, as well as updates and good practice exemplars for City & Guilds assessment and policy issues. Specifically, the document includes sections on:

- The centre and qualification approval process
- Assessment, internal quality assurance and examination roles at the centre
- Registration and certification of candidates
- Non-compliance
- Complaints and appeals
- Equal opportunities
- Data protection
- Management systems
- Maintaining records
- Assessment
- Internal quality assurance
- External quality assurance.

Our Quality Assurance Requirements encompasses all of the relevant requirements of key regulatory documents such as:

- Regulatory Arrangements for the Qualifications and Credit Framework (2008)
- SQA Awarding Body Criteria (2007)
- NVQ Code of Practice (2006)

and sets out the criteria that centres should adhere to pre and post centre and qualification approval.

Access to Assessment & Qualifications provides full details of the arrangements that may be made to facilitate access to assessments and qualifications for candidates who are eligible for adjustments in assessment.

The **centre homepage** section of the City & Guilds website also contains useful information on such things as:

- Walled Garden: how to register and certificate candidates on line
- **Events**: dates and information on the latest Centre events
- **Online assessment**: how to register for e-assessments.

City & Guilds **Believe you can**



www.cityandguilds.com

Useful contacts

Forms, Free literature

UK learners General qualification information	T: +44 (0)844 543 0033 E: learnersupport@cityandguilds.com
International learners General qualification information	T: +44 (0)844 543 0033 F: +44 (0)20 7294 2413
Centres Exam entries, Certificates, Registrations/enrolment, Invoices, Missing or late exam materials, Nominal roll reports, Results	E: intcg@cityandguilds.com T: +44 (0)844 543 0000 F: +44 (0)20 7294 2413 E: centresupport@cityandguilds.com
Single subject qualifications Exam entries, Results, Certification, Missing or late exam materials, Incorrect exam papers, Forms request (BB, results entry), Exam date and time change	T: +44 (0)844 543 0000 F: +44 (0)20 7294 2413 F: +44 (0)20 7294 2404 (BB forms) E: singlesubjects@cityandguilds.com
International awards Results, Entries, Enrolments, Invoices, Missing or late exam materials, Nominal roll reports	T: +44 (0)844 543 0000 F: +44 (0)20 7294 2413 E: intops@cityandguilds.com
Walled Garden Re-issue of password or username, Technical problems, Entries, Results, e-assessment, Navigation, User/menu option, Problems	T: +44 (0)844 543 0000 F: +44 (0)20 7294 2413 E: walledgarden@cityandguilds.com
Employer Employer solutions, Mapping, Accreditation, Development Skills, Consultancy	T: +44 (0)121 503 8993 E: business@cityandguilds.com
Publications Logbooks, Centre documents,	T: +44 (0)844 543 0000 F: +44 (0)20 7294 2413

Every effort has been made to ensure that the information contained in this publication is true and correct at the time of going to press. However, City & Guilds' products and services are subject to continuous development and improvement and the right is reserved to change products and services from time to time. City & Guilds cannot accept liability for loss or damage arising from the use of information in this publication. If you have a complaint, or any suggestions for improvement about any of the services that we provide, email: **feedbackandcomplaints@cityandguilds.com**

About City & Guilds

As the UK's leading vocational education organisation, City & Guilds is leading the talent revolution by inspiring people to unlock their potential and develop their skills. We offer over 500 qualifications across 28 industries through 8500 centres worldwide and award around two million certificates every year. City & Guilds is recognised and respected by employers across the world as a sign of quality and exceptional training.

City & Guilds Group

The City & Guilds Group operates from three major hubs: London (servicing Europe, the Caribbean and Americas), Johannesburg (servicing Africa), and Singapore (servicing Asia, Australia and New Zealand). The Group also includes the Institute of Leadership & Management (management and leadership qualifications), City & Guilds Licence to Practice (land-based qualifications), the Centre for Skills Development (CSD works to improve the policy and practice of vocational education and training worldwide) and Learning Assistant (an online e-portfolio).

Copyright

The content of this document is, unless otherwise indicated, © The City and Guilds of London Institute and may not be copied, reproduced or distributed without prior written consent. However, approved City & Guilds centres and candidates studying for City & Guilds qualifications may photocopy this document free of charge and/or include a PDF version of it on centre intranets on the following conditions:

- centre staff may copy the material only for the purpose of teaching candidates working towards a City & Guilds qualification, or for internal administration purposes
- candidates may copy the material only for their own use when working towards a City & Guilds qualification

The *Standard Copying Conditions* (see the City & Guilds website) also apply.

Please note: National Occupational Standards are not © The City and Guilds of London Institute. Please check the conditions upon which they may be copied with the relevant Sector Skills Council. Published by City & Guilds, a registered charity established to promote education and training

City & Guilds 5-6 Giltspur Street London EC1A 9DE T +44 (0)844 543 0000 F +44 (0)20 7294 2413 www.cityandguilds.com

HB-02-0066